AMERIGAS PARTNERS LP Form S-3/A April 16, 2002

AS FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION ON APRIL 16, 2002

REGISTRATION NO. 333-83942

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

AMENDMENT NO. 1 TO

FORM S-3
REGISTRATION STATEMENT
UNDER
THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

AMERIGAS PARTNERS, L.P.

 $$\operatorname{AP}$$  EAGLE FINANCE CORP. (Exact name of registrants as specified in their charters)

DELAWARE
DELAWARE
(States or other jurisdictions of incorporation or organization)

23-2787918 23-3077318 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

460 NORTH GULPH ROAD KING OF PRUSSIA, PA 19406 (610) 337-7000

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrants' principal executive offices)

\_\_\_\_\_

BRENDAN P. BOVAIRD, ESQ.
VICE PRESIDENT AND GENERAL COUNSEL
AMERIGAS PROPANE, INC.
460 NORTH GULPH ROAD
KING OF PRUSSIA, PA 19406
(610) 337-7000

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

-----

WITH COPIES TO:

LINDA L. GRIGGS, ESQ.
MORGAN, LEWIS & BOCKIUS LLP
1111 PENNSYLVANIA AVENUE, N.W.
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20004
(202) 739-3000

\_\_\_\_\_

APPROXIMATE DATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF PROPOSED SALE TO THE PUBLIC: From time to time after the effective date of this registration statement, as determined by market conditions and other factors.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box.  $[\ ]$ 

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box. [X]

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. []

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. []

If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, please check the following box: []

The registrants hereby amend this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrants shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with section  $8\,(a)$  of the securities act of 1933 or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the securities and exchange commission, acting pursuant to said section  $8\,(a)$ , may determine.

\_\_\_\_\_

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED APRIL 16, 2002

PROSPECTUS

\$60,000,000 8 7/8% SERIES B SENIOR NOTES DUE 2011

AMERIGAS PARTNERS, L.P.

AP EAGLE FINANCE CORP.

We may sell from time to time our 8 7/8% Series B Senior Notes due 2011 in denominations of \$1,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000. We will pay interest semi-annually in arrears on May 20 and November 20 to holders of record on the immediately preceding May 5 and November 5. AP Eagle Finance Corp. will be our co-obligor on the notes, and our obligations with respect to the notes and those of AP Eagle Finance Corp. will be joint and several.

We may sell the notes to underwriters, through agents, or directly to other purchasers. See "Plan of Distribution." The prospectus supplement will list any underwriters or agents and the compensation they may receive.

We do not intend to list the notes on any securities exchange.

BEFORE MAKING AN INVESTMENT IN THE NOTES, CAREFULLY CONSIDER THE RISK FACTORS DESCRIBED UNDER "RISK FACTORS" BEGINNING ON PAGE 4 OF THIS PROSPECTUS.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of the notes or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is [ ], 2002.

You should rely only on the information contained in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus or any prospectus supplement. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. We are not making an offer of these notes in any state where the offer is not permitted. You should not assume that the information provided by this prospectus or any prospectus supplement is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of this prospectus or any prospectus supplement.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Who We Are	1
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	1
About This Prospectus	1
Risk Factors	1
Risks Related to the Notes	2
Risk Associated with the Propane Distribution Business	
Acquired from Columbia Energy Group	5
Risks Inherent in Our Business	5
Use of Proceeds	8
Plan of Distribution	8
Description of the Notes	8
Description of Other Indebtedness	33
Where You Can Find More Information	35
Incorporation of Documents by Reference	35
Forward-Looking Statements	36

Legal Opinion	36
Experts	37

i

#### WHO WE ARE

AmeriGas Partners, L.P. is a publicly traded Delaware limited partnership formed on November 2, 1994. We are the largest retail propane distributor in the United States, distributing more than one billion gallons of propane annually. We serve approximately 1.3 million residential, commercial, industrial, agricultural and motor fuel customers from approximately 700 district locations in 46 states. Our operations are located primarily in the East Coast, Southeast, Midwest, Mountain Central and West Coast regions of the United States.

We conduct our business principally through our subsidiary AmeriGas Propane, L.P., and its subsidiary, AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P. Both of these entities are Delaware limited partnerships. We refer to these limited partnerships collectively as our "operating partnership."

Our executive offices are located at 460 North Gulph Road, King of Prussia, Pennsylvania 19406, and our telephone number is (610) 337-7000. In this prospectus, the terms "AmeriGas Partners," "our," "us" and "we" are sometimes used as abbreviated references to AmeriGas Partners, L.P. or AmeriGas Partners, L.P. and its consolidated subsidiaries, which include the operating partnership and AP Eagle Finance Corp. AP Eagle Finance Corp., a wholly owned finance subsidiary, is a Delaware corporation formed on April 12, 2001 for the sole purpose of acting as co-obligor of the notes.

AmeriGas Propane, Inc., a Pennsylvania corporation, is our general partner. Our general partner is a wholly owned indirect subsidiary of UGI Corporation, a public company listed on the New York and Philadelphia stock exchanges. Through various subsidiaries, UGI has been in the propane distribution business for over 40 years. Our general partner and its subsidiary, Petrolane Incorporated, own an aggregate 50.6% interest in us.

#### RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The ratio of earnings to fixed charges for each of the periods indicated below is as follows:

						THREE MONTHS
RATIO OF	YEAR ENDED SEPTEMBER 30,					ENDED
EARNINGS TO						DECEMBER 31,
FIXED CHARGES:	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001	2001
	1.61	1.29	1.34	1.18	1.58	1.72

For purposes of determining the ratio of earnings to fixed charges,

earnings are defined as earnings (loss) before income taxes, minority interest and income (loss) from equity investees, plus distributed income of equity investees plus fixed charges. Fixed charges consist of interest expense and the portion of operating leases representative of the interest factor.

#### ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we have filed with the SEC using the "shelf" registration process. Under this shelf registration process, we may sell from time to time the notes described in this prospectus in one or more offerings. This prospectus provides you with a general description of our business and the notes. Each time we sell notes under this prospectus, we will provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about that offering. The prospectus supplement may also add to, update or change information in this prospectus. The information in this prospectus is accurate as of its date. You should carefully read this prospectus, the prospectus supplement and the documents that we have incorporated by reference below.

#### RISK FACTORS

An investment in the notes involves a high degree of risk. You should consider carefully the following risk factors, in addition to the other information set forth in this prospectus, before making an investment decision.

1

#### RISKS RELATED TO THE NOTES

We are a holding company and have no material operations or assets. Accordingly, noteholders will be paid only if we receive distributions from our operating partnership after it meets its own financial obligations.

We are a holding company for our subsidiaries, with no material operations and only limited assets. Our co-obligor, AP Eagle Finance Corp., is our wholly-owned finance subsidiary that conducts no business and has nominal assets. We are dependent on cash distributions from our operating partnership, AmeriGas Propane, L.P., and its subsidiary, AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P., to service our debt obligations. Our obligations under the notes will be non-recourse to our general partner and our operating partnership.

Noteholders will not receive payments required by the notes unless our operating partnership is able to make distributions to us after it first satisfies its obligations under the terms of its own borrowing arrangements, and reserves any necessary amounts to meet its own financial obligations. Our operating partnership is required to distribute all of its available cash each quarter, less the amount of cash reserves that AmeriGas Propane, Inc., our operating partnership's general partner and our general partner, determines is necessary or appropriate in its reasonable discretion to provide for the proper

conduct of our operating partnership's business, to provide funds for distributions to us by our operating partnership to enable us to make timely distributions to our limited partners and the general partner over the next four quarters or to comply with applicable law or any of our operating partnership's debt or other agreements.

The agreements governing the operating partnership's first mortgage notes (the terms of which are briefly summarized below under "Description of Other Indebtedness -- First Mortgage Notes") and bank credit facilities (the terms of which are briefly summarized below under "Description of Other Indebtedness -- Bank Credit Facilities") require the operating partnership to include in its cash reserves amounts for future required payments. This limits the amount of available cash the operating partnership may distribute to us each quarter.

In addition, the agreements governing the first mortgage notes and bank credit facilities only permit quarterly distributions by the operating partnership to us if no default exists under those agreements. Those agreements each contain various negative and affirmative covenants applicable to the operating partnership. In addition, the agreements require the operating partnership to maintain specified financial ratios. If the operating partnership violates any of these covenants or requirements, a default may result and distributions to us would be limited. These covenants limit the operating partnership's ability to:

- incur other indebtedness;
- engage in transactions with affiliates;
- incur liens;
- make certain restricted payments;
- enter into certain business combinations and asset sale transactions;
- engage in new lines of business; and
- make investments.

Noteholders may not receive payments under the notes because we are required to distribute all of our available cash and we are not required to accumulate cash for the purpose of meeting our future obligations to noteholders.

Subject to the limitations on restricted payments contained in the indenture governing the notes and the indenture governing our existing 10 1/8% senior notes and 10% senior notes, our partnership agreement requires us to distribute all of our available cash each quarter to our limited partners and our general partner. As a result of these distribution requirements, we may not accumulate significant amounts of cash. Therefore, if our operating partnership cannot make distributions, we may not have enough cash available to make payments on the notes.

The notes are structurally subordinated to all indebtedness of our operating partnership and its subsidiaries.

The notes are structurally subordinated to all existing and future claims of creditors of our operating partnership and its subsidiaries. This is because these creditors will have priority as to the assets of our operating partnership and its subsidiaries over our claims and, thereby indirectly, the claims of the holders of the notes. Thus, the notes are effectively subordinated to the claims of the lenders under the bank credit facilities, the holders of the first mortgage notes, trade creditors and all possible future creditors of any of our subsidiaries.

Our substantial debt could impair our financial condition and our ability to fulfill our debt obligations.

We have substantial indebtedness. As of December 31, 2001, we and our operating partnership on a consolidated basis had total indebtedness of approximately \$976.6 million, consisting of \$968.6 million of long-term debt (including current maturities of \$66.5 million) and \$8 million under a revolving credit facility, partners' capital of \$235.0 million and a ratio of debt to partners' capital of 4.16 to 1.

Holders of our operating partnership's indebtedness of \$608 million as of December 31, 2001 will have superior rights to those of the noteholders. Holders of our indebtedness of \$345 million, consisting of \$85 million of 10 1/8% senior notes, \$60 million of 10% senior notes, and \$200 million of 8.875% senior notes, will rank equally with the notes. As of December 31, 2001, we had \$154.4 million available under our operating partnership's bank credit facilities. Subject to the restrictions in the bank credit facilities, the first mortgage notes, the indenture governing the notes, including the \$200 million of 8.875% senior notes now outstanding, and the indentures governing our existing 10 1/8% senior notes and 10% senior notes (the terms of which are briefly summarized below under "Description of Other Indebtedness"), our operating partnership may incur significant additional indebtedness, which may be secured and will be structurally senior to the notes.

Our substantial indebtedness could have important consequences to you. For example, it could:

- make it more difficult for our operating partnership to distribute cash for us to satisfy our obligations with respect to the notes;
- limit our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate; and
- place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors that have proportionately less debt.

If we are unable to meet our debt service obligations, we could be forced to restructure or refinance our indebtedness, seek additional equity capital or sell assets. We may be unable to obtain financing or sell assets on satisfactory

terms, or at all.

Restrictive covenants in the agreements governing our indebtedness and the indebtedness of our operating partnership may reduce our operating flexibility.

The indenture governing the notes, the indentures governing our existing  $10\ 1/8\%$  senior notes and 10% senior notes and the agreements governing the bank credit facilities and the existing first mortgage notes contain various covenants that limit our ability to:

- incur other indebtedness;
- engage in transactions with affiliates;
- incur liens;
- make certain restricted payments;
- enter into certain business combinations and asset sale transactions;
- engage in new lines of business; and
- make investments.

3

These restrictions could limit our ability and the ability of our operating partnership to obtain future financings, make needed capital expenditures, withstand a future downturn in our business or the economy in general, conduct operations or otherwise take advantage of business opportunities that may arise.

The bank credit facilities and the first mortgage notes also require the operating partnership to maintain specified financial ratios and satisfy other financial conditions. The ability of the operating partnership to meet those financial ratios and conditions can be affected by events beyond its control, such as weather conditions and general economic conditions. Accordingly, the operating partnership may be unable to meet those financial ratios and conditions. Our breach of any of these covenants or the operating partnership's failure to meet any of those financial ratios or conditions could result in a default under the terms of the relevant indebtedness, which could cause such indebtedness, and by reason of cross-default provisions, the notes, to become immediately due and payable. If we were unable to repay those amounts, the lenders could initiate a bankruptcy proceeding or liquidation proceeding or proceed against the collateral granted to them to secure that indebtedness. If the lenders under the bank credit facilities or the first mortgage notes so accelerate the repayment of borrowings, we may not have sufficient assets to repay our indebtedness, including the notes.

We are not likely to be able to purchase the notes upon a change of control.

The indenture for the notes provides that you may require us to purchase your notes at 101% of their principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest, upon the occurrence of any "change of control" event specified in the indenture for the notes and summarized in this prospectus under "Description of the Notes." The existing holders of our outstanding notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$345 million and of our operating partnership's first mortgage notes in the amount of \$600 million as of December 31, 2001 also have a purchase

right. The triggering of the purchase right does not constitute an event of default under the indenture. The events that trigger a change of control include a sale of all or substantially all of our assets. Ambiguity may exist as to when a sale of all or substantially all of our assets has occurred, thereby making it difficult for holders of the notes to determine whether we have properly identified a change of control.

The failure of UGI Corporation to own directly or indirectly 100% of the general partnership interests in the operating partnership and at least a 30% ownership in the operating partnership would constitute an event of default under the bank credit facilities. The failure of the general partner to own directly or indirectly at least 30% of our partnership interests and the partnership interests of our operating partnership and to be our sole general partner and the sole general partner of our operating partnership would constitute an event of default under the agreements for the first mortgage notes. Upon such an event of default, the banks under the bank credit facilities and the holders of the first mortgage notes may accelerate repayment of the indebtedness owed to them. An acceleration of the indebtedness under the bank credit facilities or the first mortgage note agreements would result in a default under our indenture as long as the aggregate amount of such indebtedness is \$10 million or more. We and our operating partnership would be unable to repay simultaneously all of our indebtedness upon a change of control and acceleration of our debt. Accordingly, we are not likely to be able to purchase the notes upon a change in control.

There is no active trading market for the notes.

We do not intend to list the notes to be issued in this offering on any securities exchange or to seek approval for quotations through any automated quotation system. Although \$200,000,000 of the notes are outstanding, there is no established market for the notes, and we do not anticipate that one will develop. For these reasons, we cannot assure you that:

- a liquid market for the notes will develop;
- you will be able to sell your notes; or
- you will receive any specific price upon any sale of the notes.

If a public market for the notes did develop, the notes could trade at prices that may be higher or lower than their principal amount or purchase price, depending on many factors, including prevailing interest rates, the market for similar notes and our financial performance.

4

RISK ASSOCIATED WITH THE PROPANE DISTRIBUTION BUSINESSES ACQUIRED FROM COLUMBIA ENERGY GROUP

We may be adversely affected by restrictions on our operations and indemnity obligations.

On August 21, 2001, we acquired the propane distribution businesses of

Columbia Energy Group, which were conducted through Columbia Propane Corporation (now known as AmeriGas Eagle Propane, Inc.) and its 99% owned subsidiary, Columbia Propane, L.P. (now known as AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P.). We now own AmeriGas Eagle Propane, Inc. and substantially all of AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P. As part of our acquisition of the propane distribution businesses of Columbia Energy Group, AmeriGas Propane, L.P. became the payee under a \$138 million intercompany note of AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P. In connection with that intercompany note and the purchase agreement (the "1999 purchase agreement") under which the predecessor of AmeriGas Eagle Propane, Inc. acquired a propane distribution business from an affiliate of Triarc Companies, Inc. ("Triarc"), we have become subject to restrictions on our ability to operate AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P. These restrictions, which effectively continue until July 2009, limit our ability to, among other things:

- prepay, defease, purchase or otherwise retire the intercompany note unless it is replaced by equivalent debt with no greater amortization;
- modify the intercompany note so as to eliminate or limit the recourse liability of Triarc;
- convert AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P. into a corporation for federal income tax purposes, including by way of any merger or consolidation;
- allow any third party to assume, guarantee, indemnify against or otherwise incur any liability relating to the intercompany note; or
- take or fail to take any action that would reduce the share of the intercompany note allocated to Triarc for federal income tax purposes.

Without becoming obligated to indemnify Triarc for any resulting tax losses, we may not:

- make any material change in certain federal income tax positions, methods, principles or elections of AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P.;
- sell or dispose of certain assets of AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P. if doing so would result in a gain of more than \$5 million per year on a cumulative basis to be allocated to Triarc; or
- increase the carrying value of certain assets of AmeriGas Eagle Propane,
   L.P. for income tax purposes.

AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P. and certain of its affiliates are obligated to indemnify Triarc and its affiliates for tax or other cash losses they may incur as a result of the breach of the foregoing restrictions and any other actions in violation of the 1999 purchase agreement that cause Triarc to recognize a taxable gain or result in other losses for Triarc. These include breaches that Triarc may claim result from our acquisition of the propane distribution businesses of Columbia Energy Group and related transactions. Under the agreement for our acquisition of the propane distribution businesses of Columbia Energy Group, we agreed to apportion between us and Columbia Energy Group any losses under the Triarc indemnity. In addition, AmeriGas Propane, L.P. agreed with AmeriGas Eagle Propane, Inc. to take all actions necessary to ensure that AmeriGas Eagle Propane, Inc. will have sufficient available funds to satisfy all of its obligations and liabilities to Triarc under the indemnification provisions of the 1999 purchase agreement.

RISKS INHERENT IN OUR BUSINESS

Decreases in the demand for propane because of warmer weather adversely affect our results of operations.

Weather conditions have a significant impact on the demand for propane for both heating and agricultural purposes. Many of our customers rely heavily on propane as a heating fuel. Accordingly, the volume of propane sold is at its highest during the five-month peak heating season of November through March and is

5

directly affected by the severity of the winter weather. Approximately 55% to 60% of our annual retail propane volumes are sold during these months. During the five-month period ended February 28, 2002 and in years prior to fiscal 2001, warmer-than-normal weather in our service territories reduced demand for propane and other energy sources for heating purposes below normal levels, which had an adverse effect on our operating results. There can be no assurance that normal winter weather in our service territories will occur in the future.

Our ability to increase revenues is adversely affected by the maturity of, and competition within, the retail propane industry.

The retail propane industry is mature, with only limited growth in total demand for the product foreseen. We expect the demand for propane to remain relatively constant for the foreseeable future, with year-to-year industry volumes being affected primarily by weather patterns. Therefore, our ability to grow within the industry is dependent on our ability to acquire other retail distributors and to achieve internal growth, which includes expansion of our PPX Prefilled Propane Xchange(R) program (through which consumers can exchange an empty propane grill cylinder for a filled one) and National Accounts program (through which we encourage large, multi-location propane users to enter into a supply agreement with us rather than with many small suppliers), as well as the success of our marketing programs designed to increase customers in targeted segments. If we are unable to compete effectively in the propane business, we may lose existing customers or fail to acquire new customers, thereby reducing or limiting any increase in revenues.

We compete with other distributors of propane, including several major companies and thousands of small independent operators. In recent years, some rural electric cooperatives and fuel oil distributors have expanded their businesses to include propane distribution and we compete with them as well. Generally, warmer-than-normal weather further intensifies competition. Competitive pricing in our industry limits our ability to increase revenues.

Our operations may be adversely affected by competition from other energy sources.

Propane competes with other sources of energy, some of which are less costly for equivalent energy value. We compete for customers against suppliers of electricity, fuel oil and natural gas. Electricity is a major competitor of propane, but propane generally enjoys a competitive price advantage over

electricity for space heating, water heating and cooking.

Fuel oil is also a major competitor of propane and is generally less expensive than propane. Furnaces and appliances that burn propane will not operate on fuel oil and vice versa, however, so a conversion from one fuel to the other requires the installation of new equipment. Our customers generally have an incentive to switch to fuel oil only if fuel oil becomes significantly less expensive than propane. Except for certain industrial and commercial applications, propane is generally not competitive with natural gas in areas where natural gas pipelines already exist, because natural gas is generally a less expensive source of energy than propane. The gradual expansion of the nation's natural gas distribution systems has resulted in the availability of natural gas in some areas that previously depended upon propane. In addition, we cannot predict the effect that the development of alternative energy sources might have on our operations.

Our profitability is subject to pricing and inventory risk.

The retail propane business is a "margin-based" business in which gross profits are dependent upon the excess of the sales price over the propane supply costs. Propane is a commodity, and, as such, its unit price is subject to volatile fluctuations in response to changes in supply or other market conditions. We have no control over these market conditions. Consequently, the unit price of the propane that we and other marketers purchase can change rapidly over a short period of time. Most of our product supply contracts permit suppliers to charge posted prices at the time of delivery or the current prices established at major storage points such as Mont Belvieu, Texas or Conway, Kansas. Because our profitability is sensitive to changes in wholesale propane supply costs, it will be adversely affected if we cannot pass on increases in the cost of propane to our customers. Due to competitive pricing in the industry, we may not be able to pass on product cost increases to

6

our customers when product costs rise rapidly, or when our competitors do not raise their product prices. In addition, high product prices may lead to customer conservation, resulting in reduced demand.

We are dependent on our principal suppliers, which increases the risks from an interruption in supply and transportation.

During the year ended September 30, 2001, we purchased approximately 81% of our propane from 10 suppliers. If supplies from these sources were interrupted, the cost of procuring replacement supplies and transporting those supplies from alternative locations might be materially higher and, at least on a short-term basis, margins could be affected. Additionally, in certain market areas some of our suppliers provide 70% to 80% of our propane requirements. Disruptions in supply in these areas could also have an adverse impact on our margins.

We are subject to operating and litigation risks that may not be covered by insurance.

Our operations are subject to all of the operating hazards and risks normally incidental to handling, storing, transporting and otherwise providing combustible liquids such as propane for use by consumers. As a result, we are sometimes a defendant in various legal proceedings and litigation arising in the ordinary course of business. We maintain insurance policies with insurers in such amounts and with such coverages and deductibles as we believe are reasonable and prudent. There can be no assurance, however, that such insurance will be adequate to protect us from all material expenses related to potential future claims for personal and property damage or that such levels of insurance will be available in the future at economical prices.

Our ability to grow will be adversely affected if we are not successful in making acquisitions and our profitability may be adversely affected by the terms of our indebtedness.

We have historically expanded our propane business through acquisitions and internal growth. We regularly consider and evaluate opportunities for growth through the acquisition of local, regional and national propane distributors. We may choose to finance future acquisitions with debt, equity, cash or a combination of the three. There is significant competition for acquisitions among publicly traded master limited partnerships engaged in the propane distribution business. Although we believe that there are numerous potential acquisition candidates in the industry, some of which represent material acquisition opportunities, there can be no assurance that we will find attractive acquisition candidates in the future, that we will be able to acquire such candidates on economically acceptable terms, that any acquisitions will not be dilutive to earnings and distributions or that any additional debt incurred to finance an acquisition will not affect our ability to make payments on the notes. In addition, our bank credit facilities and our first mortgage notes impose restrictions on our ability to make acquisitions through AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P., causing an inability to grow in certain geographic areas.

If energy conservation and efficiency and technology trends decrease demand for propane, our revenue will decrease.

Retail customers primarily use propane for home heating, water heating and cooking purposes. If future energy conservation and efficiency measures or advances in heating, conservation or other devices decrease demand for propane, our revenue will decrease.

Our net income will decrease if we are required to incur additional costs to comply with additional governmental safety, health, transportation and environmental regulation and associated costs.

We are subject to various federal, state and local safety, health, transportation and environmental laws and regulations governing the storage, distribution and transportation of propane. We have implemented safety and environmental programs and policies designed to avoid potential liability and costs under applicable laws. It is possible, however, that we will incur

increased costs as a result of complying with new safety, health, transportation and environmental regulations and that such costs will reduce our net income. It is also possible

7

that material environmental liabilities will be incurred, including those relating to claims for damages to property and persons.

Current economic and political conditions may harm our business.

Deteriorating regional and global economic conditions and the effects of ongoing military actions against terrorists may cause significant disruptions to commerce throughout the world. To the extent that such conditions and disruptions result in delays or cancellations of customer orders, impair our ability to effectively market or acquire propane, or cause or prolong an economic recession, we would have lower revenues, and, therefore, lower net income. In addition, our ability to raise capital for acquisitions, capital expenditures and ongoing operations is dependent upon ready access to capital markets. During times of adverse economic and political conditions, investor confidence in and accessibility to capital markets could decrease. If capital markets are not available to us over an extended period of time, we could be unable to make acquisitions, refinance debt, invest in capital expenditures and fund operations, which could adversely affect our ability to compete within our industry, raise funds to meet our obligations, and generate net income.

#### USE OF PROCEEDS

We plan to use the proceeds from the sale of the notes to reduce our indebtedness or indebtedness of our operating partnership or for general business purposes, including capital expenditures, working capital and future acquisitions.

#### PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell the notes described in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement to one or more underwriters for public offering and sale, or we may sell the notes to investors, including institutional investors, directly or through agents or dealers. Any underwriter, agent or dealer involved in the offer and sale of the notes will be named in a prospectus supplement.

We or any underwriter we engage may sell the notes from time to time in one or more transactions at a fixed price or fixed prices, which may be changed, at market prices prevailing at the time of sale, at prices related to market prices prevailing at the time of sale or at negotiated prices, based on various factors such as interest rates at the time of sale and general economic conditions. We may authorize any underwriter we engage to offer and sell the notes upon the terms and conditions as may be set forth in a prospectus supplement.

In connection with the sale of the notes, any underwriter we engage may

receive or may be deemed to have received compensation from us in the form of underwriting discounts or commissions. Underwriters may also sell the notes to or through dealers. Dealers may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from an underwriter and/or commissions from the purchasers for whom they may act as agent or to whom they sell as principals, or both. Any underwriting commission paid by us to underwriters or other agents in connection with the offering of the notes, and any discounts, concessions or commissions allowed by underwriters to dealers, will be set forth in a prospectus supplement. Underwriters, dealers and agents participating in any distribution of the notes may be deemed to be underwriters, and any discounts and commissions received by them and any profit realized by them on any resale of the notes may be deemed underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act of 1933.

We may enter into an agreement with an underwriter or other agent who participates in a sale of the notes. Any such agreement may entitle a participating underwriter to indemnification by us against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933.

#### DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES

The notes will be issued under an indenture between AmeriGas Partners, L.P. and AP Eagle Finance Corp. and Wachovia Bank, National Association, successor to First Union National Bank, as trustee. The

8

indenture is a technical document with terms that have a defined meaning. The summary section refers to and includes some of those defined terms, which are capitalized, in order to summarize the indenture more succinctly and precisely. Because this section is a summary, however, it does not describe all of the defined terms or features of the notes and the indenture, some of which you may find relevant. For that reason, we urge you to read the indenture, and the form of note attached as Exhibit A to the indenture because they, not this description, define the rights of the noteholders. The indenture and the form of note are filed as exhibits to this registration statement.

Brief Description of the Notes

#### The notes:

- are our unsecured general joint and several obligations;
- rank senior in right of payment to all our subordinated indebtedness;
- rank equally in right of payment with all our other senior indebtedness;
- are structurally subordinated to, which means they rank behind, the indebtedness of the operating partnership, including the bank credit facilities and first mortgage notes, and the claims of the preferred stockholders of our consolidated subsidiaries, including our operating subsidiary; and

are non-recourse to the property and assets of our general partner,
 AmeriGas Propane, Inc.

We do not intend to list the notes on any securities exchange or to seek approval for quotations of the notes through any automated quotation system. Although, as of the date of this prospectus, \$200,000,000 of the notes are outstanding, there is no established market for the notes, and we do not anticipate that one will develop.

As described in more detail under "Who We Are" and "Risk Factors - We are a holding company and have no material operations or assets," AmeriGas Partners, L.P. is a holding company for its subsidiaries. The partnership has no material operations and no substantial assets other than its consolidated subsidiaries, including the operating subsidiary, AmeriGas Propane, L.P. and AmeriGas Eagle Propane, L.P. Accordingly, the partnership is dependent upon the distribution of the earnings of its consolidated subsidiaries, including the operating partnership, to service its debt obligations, including the notes.

Because the notes are structurally subordinated to the indebtedness of the operating partnership, noteholders generally have no recourse to the operating partnership or any of its subsidiaries or their assets for amounts due under the notes. Noteholders may, however, have indirect recourse to the extent the partnership has rights as a holder of equity interests in the operating partnership and its subsidiaries. In addition, the noteholders do not have any right to require the operating partnership to make distributions to the partnership.

Principal, Maturity and Interest

The notes will:

- be issued in registered form, without coupons, and in denominations of \$1,000;
- accrue interest at the annual rate of 8 7/8% from the most recent date to which interest has been paid, which interest will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months;
- pay interest semi-annually in arrears on May 20 and November 20 to holders of record on the immediately preceding May 5 and November 5; and
- mature on May 20, 2011.

We will pay principal and interest on the notes at our office or agency, which we maintain in New York City. At our option, we may make payments of interest by check mailed to the noteholders at their respective addresses as set forth in the register of notes. All payments with respect to global notes, however, will be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the accounts specified by the holders of the global notes.

9

Until otherwise designated by us, our office or agency in New York will be the office of the trustee maintained for payment purposes.

Optional Redemption

We do not have the option to redeem the notes before May 20, 2006 except under certain circumstances following the completion by the partnership on or before May 20, 2004 of a public offering of its partnership interests, other than any interests that are redeemable. The partnership has the option to use the net proceeds of such an offering to redeem the notes at 108.875% of their principal amount plus accrued and unpaid interest to the applicable redemption date provided, however, that the redemption is completed within 90 days of the completion of the offering and at least 67% of the principal amount of the notes already issued, together with the notes and any additional notes sold pursuant to this prospectus or otherwise, are outstanding immediately following the redemption. Generally, only one redemption may be made under this exception.

On and after May 20, 2006, we have the right to redeem the notes, in whole or in part, upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days' notice, at the redemption prices (expressed in percentages of principal amount) listed in the table below, plus accrued and unpaid interest on the notes to the applicable redemption date, if redeemed during the twelve-month period beginning on May 20 of the years indicated in the table below:

YEAR	PERCENTAGE
2006	104.438%
2007	102.958%
2008	101.479%
2009 and thereafter	100.000%

Mandatory Redemption; Open Market Purchases.

We are not required to make any mandatory redemption or sinking fund payments with respect to the notes. We may at any time and from time to time

purchase notes in the open market or otherwise.

Offers to Purchase; Repurchase at the Option of the Noteholders

We may be required to offer to purchase the notes if there is a change in control of, or certain asset sales by, the partnership.

Change of Control Offer: The indenture defines the term "change of control." Upon the occurrence of a change of control, each noteholder will have the right to require us to repurchase all or any part (equal to \$1,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000) of that holder's notes pursuant to a change of control offer on the terms set forth in the indenture. In a change of control offer, we will offer a change of control payment in cash equal to 101% of the aggregate principal amount of the notes or portion of notes validly tendered for payment, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of purchase. Generally, a change of control would occur when:

- There is a sale, lease, conveyance or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the partnership or the operating partnership to any entity other than UGI Corporation, our indirect parent, which is a public company, and its subsidiaries, or any entity in which UGI Corporation and its subsidiaries beneficially own at least 51% of such entity's voting stock. In this regard, the meaning of "all or substantially all" varies according to the facts and circumstances of the subject transaction and has no clearly established meaning under New York law, which is the law that governs the indenture. Therefore, in some transactions it may be unclear whether a change of control has occurred;
- There is a merger or consolidation of the partnership or the operating partnership, or a successor to either entity, with any entity other than UGI Corporation and its subsidiaries or any entity in which UGI Corporation and its subsidiaries beneficially own at least 51% of that entity's voting stock;
- There is a liquidation or dissolution of the partnership or AmeriGas Propane, Inc., our general partner, or a successor to the general partner; or

10

- There is any transaction that results in UGI Corporation and its subsidiaries beneficially owning in the aggregate, directly or indirectly, less than 51% of the voting stock of our general partner, or a successor to the general partner.

Within 30 days following any change of control, we will mail a notice to each noteholder stating that, among other things, a change of control offer is being made, that all notes tendered will be accepted for payment and that any note not tendered will continue to accrue interest and we will identify the amount of the change of control payment and the change of control payment date for the notes. The notice will also include directions for noteholders who elect to have their notes purchased in the change of control offer.

Noteholders will be entitled to withdraw any election to have their notes purchased if the paying agent receives timely and proper notice of such withdrawal. The notice from the partnership to noteholders will describe the requirements for the notice from the noteholders to the paying agent.

We will comply with the requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act and any other relevant securities laws applicable to the repurchase of notes in connection with a change of control.

On the change of control payment date, we will, to the extent lawful, accept for payment notes or portions of notes tendered in accordance with the change of control offer; deposit an amount equal to the change of control payment for the notes with the paying agent in respect of all notes or portions of notes properly tendered; and deliver or cause to be delivered to the trustee the notes so accepted together with an officers' certificate stating the aggregate amount of the notes or portions of notes tendered to us.

The paying agent will promptly mail the change of control payment to each noteholder. The trustee will promptly authenticate and mail to each noteholder a new note equal in principal amount to any unpurchased portion of the notes surrendered. However, each new note will be in a principal amount of \$1,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000. We will publicly announce the results of the change of control offer on or as soon as practicable after the change of control payment date.

We are not likely to be able to purchase the notes upon a change of control because the existing holders of our outstanding notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$345 million and of our operating partnership's first mortgage notes in the amount of \$600 million as of December 31, 2001 also will have a purchase right upon a change of control. The triggering of the purchase right will not constitute an event of default under the indenture.

In addition, we may be unable to pay the change of control payment because the agreements governing the first mortgage notes restrict our ability to redeem or repurchase the notes out of distributions from the operating partnership; the agreements governing the first mortgage notes and the bank credit facilities limit the operating partnership's ability to make distributions to the partnership; and, we may not have sufficient immediate financial resources to pay cash to the holders of notes upon a repurchase.

The failure of the partnership to repurchase the notes upon a change of control offer would constitute an immediate Event of Default under the

indenture.

The failure of UGI Corporation to own directly or indirectly 100% of the general partnership interests in the operating partnership and at least a 30% ownership in the operating partnership would constitute an event of default under the bank credit facilities. The failure of the general partner to own directly or indirectly at least 30% of our partnership interests and the partnership interests of our operating partnership and to be our sole general partner and the sole general partner of our operating partnership would constitute an event of default under the agreements for the first mortgage notes. Upon such an event of default, the banks under the bank credit facilities and the holders of the first mortgage notes may accelerate repayment of the indebtedness owed to them. An acceleration of the indebtedness under the bank credit facilities or the first mortgage notes agreements would result in a default under our indenture as long as the aggregate amount of such indebtedness is \$10 million or more. We and our operating partnership are not likely to be able to repay simultaneously all of our indebtedness upon a change of control and acceleration of our debt.

Asset Sales: The indenture defines the term "Asset Sale" and provides that the partnership and, in certain circumstances, its subsidiaries that are Restricted Subsidiaries, meaning they are not "Unrestricted

11

Subsidiaries," must comply with restrictions applicable to an Asset Sale. Briefly, an Unrestricted Subsidiary has no indebtedness or any other obligation that, directly or indirectly, is guaranteed by or obligates in any way the partnership. An Asset Sale would include either of the following, whether in a single transaction or a series of related transactions:

- The sale, lease, conveyance or other disposition of any assets other than sales of inventory in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice; or
- The issuance or sale of capital stock of any subsidiary that is not an Unrestricted Subsidiary.

The indenture provides that some transactions are not considered Asset Sales, including any transfer of assets or capital stock by the partnership or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to the operating partnership or a wholly owned subsidiary of the partnership, any transfer of assets or capital stock by the partnership or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to any entity in exchange for other assets used in a permitted line of business and having a fair market value, as determined in good faith by our general partner, not less than that of the assets so transferred, and any transfer of assets in accordance with Permitted Investments as defined in the indenture. Furthermore, the sale, lease, conveyance or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the partnership would not be treated as an Asset Sale, but rather as a change of

control or as if the partnership merged with another entity.

The partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries may complete an Asset Sale if the partnership or its Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, receives consideration at the time of the Asset Sale at least equal to the fair market value, as determined in good faith by the AmeriGas Propane, Inc., our general partner, of the assets sold or otherwise disposed of, and at least 80% of the consideration received by the partnership or the Restricted Subsidiary is in the form of cash. For purposes of determining the amount of cash received in an Asset Sale, the following will be deemed to be cash:

- The amount of any liabilities on the partnership's or any Restricted Subsidiary's balance sheet that are assumed by the transferee of the assets; and
- The amount of any notes or other obligations received by the partnership or the Restricted Subsidiary from the transferee that is immediately converted by the partnership or the Restricted Subsidiary into cash, to the extent of the cash received.

Furthermore, the 80% limitation will not apply to any Asset Sale in which the cash portion of the consideration received is equal to or greater than the after-tax proceeds would have been had the Asset Sale complied with the 80% limitation.

If the partnership or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries receives Net Proceeds exceeding \$10 million from one or more Asset Sales in any fiscal year, then within 270 days after the date the aggregate amount of Net Proceeds exceeds that amount, the partnership must apply the amount exceeding \$10 million to reduce Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary, with a permanent reduction of availability in the case of revolving Indebtedness, or make an investment in assets in the same line of business as that of the partnership on April 19, 1995. Any Net Proceeds that are not applied or invested in either of these ways will be considered "Excess Proceeds."

Pending the final application of any Net Proceeds, the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary may temporarily, reduce borrowings under the acquisition facility of the operating partnership's bank credit facilities, or otherwise invest the Net Proceeds in any manner that is not prohibited by the indenture.

When the aggregate amount of Excess Proceeds exceeds \$5 million, we will make an offer to all noteholders to purchase for cash that number of notes that may be purchased out of the Excess Proceeds at a purchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the note plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of purchase. We will follow the procedures set forth in the indenture and we will comply with the requirements of Rule 14e-l under the Exchange Act and any other applicable securities laws.

To the extent that the aggregate amount of notes tendered in response to our purchase offer is less than the Excess Proceeds, the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary may use such deficiency for general

12

business purposes. If the aggregate principal amount of notes surrendered by their holders exceeds the amount of Excess Proceeds, the trustee shall select the notes to be purchased on a pro rata basis. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if we make this purchase offer at any time when we have securities outstanding ranking equally in right of payment with the notes and the terms of those securities provide that a similar offer must be made with respect to those other securities, then our offer to purchase the notes will be made concurrently with the other offers, and securities of each issue will be accepted on a pro rata basis in proportion to the aggregate principal amount of securities of each issue which their holders elect to have purchased. Upon completion of the offer to the noteholders, the amount of Excess Proceeds will be reset at zero.

Selection and Notice of Redemption: If less than all the notes are to be redeemed at any time, the trustee will select the notes to be redeemed among the holders of notes pro rata, by lot or in accordance with a method which the trustee considers to be fair and appropriate. The trustee must choose in a manner that complies with any legal and stock exchange requirements. Notices of redemption shall be mailed by first class mail at least 30 but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each holder of notes to be redeemed at its registered address. If any note is to be redeemed in part only, the notice of redemption that relates to that note shall state the portion of the principal amount thereof to be redeemed. A new note in principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion of the note will be issued in the name of the holder of that note upon surrender and cancellation of the original note. On and after the redemption date, interest ceases to accrue on notes or portions of notes called for redemption.

#### Covenants

The indenture requires us to comply with a number of covenants, including those summarized below.

Limitation on Additional Indebtedness: The partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries may only incur more debt under certain circumstances. The partnership will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, issue, assume, guarantee or in any manner become directly or indirectly liable, contingently or otherwise, for the payment, in each case, to "incur," any Indebtedness, unless at the time of the incurrence and after giving pro forma effect to the receipt and application of the proceeds of the Indebtedness, the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio of the partnership would be greater than 2.00 to 1.

In addition to any Indebtedness that may be incurred as set forth above, the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries may incur "Permitted Indebtedness." The term Permitted Indebtedness is defined in the indenture and includes:

- Indebtedness evidenced by the \$200 million of notes under the indenture, and the 10% senior notes;
- Indebtedness outstanding on April 19, 1995;
- Indebtedness of the operating partnership evidenced by the first mortgage notes; provided that the aggregate principal amount, exclusive of any unamortized premium, of this Indebtedness outstanding at any time may not exceed \$518 million;
- Indebtedness of the partnership or a Restricted Subsidiary incurred for the making of expenditures for the improvement or repair, to the extent the improvements or repairs may be capitalized in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP"), or additions, including by way of acquisitions of businesses and related assets, to the property and assets of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries, including, without limitation, Indebtedness incurred under the acquisition facility, or incurred by assumption in connection with additions, including additions by way of acquisitions or capital contributions of businesses and related assets, to the property and assets of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries; provided that the aggregate principal amount of this Indebtedness outstanding at any time may not exceed \$75 million;
- Indebtedness of the partnership or a Restricted Subsidiary incurred for any purpose permitted under the revolving credit facility of the operating partnership's bank credit facilities, provided that the aggregate principal amount of this Indebtedness outstanding at any time may not exceed an amount

13

equal to the greater of \$175 million or the Consolidated Borrowing Base Amount; and provided, further, that the outstanding balance of this Indebtedness may not exceed 50% of such greater amount for 30 consecutive days during each fiscal year;

- Indebtedness of the partnership owed to our general partner or an affiliate of our general partner that is unsecured and that is subordinated in right of payment to the notes; provided that the aggregate principal amount of this Indebtedness outstanding at any time

may not exceed \$50 million;

- Indebtedness of the partnership or a Restricted Subsidiary for the purpose of the payment of certain liabilities of Petrolane, Incorporated, a subsidiary of our general partner; provided that the aggregate amount of such Indebtedness outstanding at any time may not exceed \$30 million;
- Indebtedness owed by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary to the operating partnership or a wholly owned subsidiary of the partnership;
- Indebtedness under any interest rate swap agreement, interest rate cap agreement, interest rate collar agreement or similar arrangement designed to protect the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary from fluctuations in interest rates;
- Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness;
- The incurrence by the partnership or a Restricted Subsidiary of Indebtedness owing directly to its insurance carriers, without duplication, in connection with the partnership's, its subsidiaries' or its Affiliates' self-insurance programs or other similar forms of retained insurable risks for their respective businesses, consisting of reinsurance agreements and indemnification agreements, and guarantees of the foregoing, secured by letters of credit; provided that any Consolidated Fixed Charges associated with the Indebtedness evidenced by the reinsurance agreements, indemnification agreements, guarantees and letters of credit will be included, without duplication, in any determination of the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test set forth in the covenant in the indenture entitled "Limitation on Additional Indebtedness;"
- Indebtedness of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries in respect of Capital Leases, meaning, generally, any lease of any property which would be required to be classified and accounted for as a capital lease on a balance sheet of the lessor; provided that the aggregate amount of the Indebtedness outstanding at any time may not exceed \$10 million;
- Indebtedness of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries represented by letters of credit supporting obligations under workmen's compensation laws, obligations to suppliers of propane (provided that the aggregate amount of this Indebtedness outstanding at any time may not exceed \$15 million) and the repayment of Permitted Indebtedness; or
- Surety bonds and appeal bonds required in the ordinary course of business or in connection with the enforcement of rights or claims of the partnership or any of its subsidiaries or in connection with judgments that do not result in a "Default" or "Event of Default." The terms

"Default" or "Event of Default" are defined in the indenture and summarized below under the caption "Events of defaults and remedies."

Limitation on Restricted Payments: The partnership will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, make a Restricted Payment, that is, to:

Declare or pay any dividend or any other distribution or payment on or with respect to capital stock of the partnership or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries or any payment made to the direct or indirect holders, in their capacities as such, of capital stock of the partnership or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries other than dividends or distributions payable solely in capital stock of the partnership, other than redeemable capital stock, or in options, warrants or other rights to purchase capital stock of the partnership, other than redeemable capital stock; declare or pay a dividend or other distribution to the extent declared or paid to the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership; or declare or pay a dividend or other distribution by any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership to all

14

holders of capital stock of that Restricted Subsidiary on a pro rata basis, including, in the case of the operating partnership, to its general partner;

- Purchase, redeem, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value any Capital Stock of the partnership or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, other than any capital stock owned by a wholly owned Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership;
- Make any principal payment on, or purchase, defease, repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire or retire for value, prior to any scheduled maturity, scheduled repayment, scheduled sinking fund payment or other stated maturity, any subordinated indebtedness, other than any such Indebtedness owned by the partnership or a wholly owned Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership; or
- Make any investment, other than a Permitted Investment, in any entity, unless, at the time of and after giving effect to the proposed Restricted Payment, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, and the Restricted Payment, together with the aggregate of all other Restricted Payments made by the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries during the fiscal quarter during which the Restricted Payment is made, will not exceed:
  - if the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio of the partnership is

greater than 1.75 to 1, an amount equal to Available Cash as of the end of the immediately preceding fiscal quarter; or

- if the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio of the partnership is equal to or less than 1.75 to 1, an amount equal to the sum of \$24 million, less the aggregate amount of all Restricted Payments made by the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries in accordance with this clause during the period ending on the last day of the fiscal quarter of the partnership immediately preceding the date of the Restricted Payment and beginning on the first day of the sixteenth full fiscal quarter immediately preceding the date of the Restricted Payment plus the aggregate net cash proceeds of any substantially concurrent capital contribution to the partnership from any Person other than a Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership, or issuance and sale of shares of Capital Stock, other than redeemable capital stock, of the partnership to any entity other than to a Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership.

The Restricted Payment may be made in assets other than cash, in which case the amount will be the fair market value, as determined in good faith by the general partner on the date of the Restricted Payment of the assets proposed to be transferred.

The above provisions will not prohibit:

- The payment of any dividend or distribution within 60 days after the date of its declaration if, at the date of declaration, the payment would be permitted as summarized above;
- The redemption, repurchase or other acquisition or retirement of any shares of any class of capital stock of the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership in exchange for, or out of the net cash proceeds of, a substantially concurrent capital contribution to the partnership from any entity other than a Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership; or issuance and sale of other capital stock, other than redeemable capital stock, of the partnership to any entity other than to a Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership; provided, however, that the amount of any net cash proceeds that are utilized for any redemption, repurchase or other acquisition or retirement will be excluded from the calculation of Available Cash; or
- Any redemption, repurchase or other acquisition or retirement of subordinated indebtedness in exchange for, or out of the net cash proceeds of, a substantially concurrent capital contribution to the partnership from any entity other than a Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership; or issuance and sale of capital stock, other than redeemable capital stock, of the partnership to any entity other than to a Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership, or indebtedness of the partnership issued to any entity other than a Restricted Subsidiary or the partnership, so long as the indebtedness is Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness; provided, however, that the amount of any net cash proceeds that are utilized for any

1.5

redemption, repurchase or other acquisition or retirement will be excluded from the calculation of Available Cash.

In computing the amount of Restricted Payments previously made for purposes of the Restricted Payments test above, Restricted Payments made under the first point above will be included and Restricted Payments made under the second and third points above shall not be so included.

Limitation on Liens: The partnership will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, incur any liens or other encumbrance, unless the lien is a Permitted Lien. The term "Permitted Liens" is defined in the indenture.

Limitation on Transactions with Affiliates: The partnership will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, enter into or suffer to exist any transaction or series of related transactions, including the sale, transfer, disposition, purchase, exchange or lease of assets, property or services, other than as provided for in our partnership agreement or in the operating partnership's partnership agreement and the other agreements entered into between the partnership or the operating partnership and any of their affiliates, with, or for the benefit of any affiliates of the partnership unless:

- The transaction or series of related transactions are between the partnership and its wholly owned Restricted Subsidiaries or between two wholly owned Restricted Subsidiaries; or
- The transaction or series of related transactions are on terms that are no less favorable to the partnership or the Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, than those which would have been obtained in a comparable transaction at such time from an entity that is not an affiliate of the partnership or Restricted Subsidiary, and, with respect to transaction(s) involving aggregate payments or value equal to or greater than \$15 million, the partnership shall have delivered an officers' certificate to the trustee certifying that the transaction(s) is on terms that are no less favorable to the partnership or the Restricted Subsidiary than those which would have been obtained from an entity that is not an affiliate of the partnership or Restricted Subsidiary and has been approved by a majority of the board of directors of our general partner, including a majority of the disinterested directors.

However, the covenant limiting transactions with affiliates will not restrict the partnership, any Restricted Subsidiary or the general partner from entering into any employment agreement, stock option agreement, restricted stock agreement or similar agreement in the ordinary course of business; transactions permitted by the provisions of the indenture described under the covenant

"Restricted Payments"; and transactions in the ordinary course of business in connection with reinsuring the self-insurance programs or other similar forms of retained insurable risks of the retail propane business operated by the partnership, its subsidiaries and affiliates.

Limitation on Dividends and Other Payment Restrictions Affecting the Subsidiaries: The partnership will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, create or otherwise cause or suffer to exist or become effective any encumbrance or restriction on the ability of any Restricted Subsidiary to:

- Pay dividends, in cash or otherwise, or make any other distributions on or with respect to its capital stock or any other interest or participation in, or measured by, its profits;
- Pay any indebtedness owed to the partnership or any other Restricted Subsidiary;
- Make loans or advances to, or any investment in, the partnership or any other Restricted Subsidiary;
- Transfer any of its properties or assets to the partnership or any other Restricted Subsidiary; or
- Guarantee any Indebtedness of the partnership or any other Restricted Subsidiary.

16

Collectively, these restrictions are called the "Payment Restrictions." However, some encumbrances or restrictions are permissible, including those existing under or by reason of:

- Applicable law;
- Any agreement in effect at or entered into on April 19, 1995, including the first mortgage notes outstanding and the bank credit facilities in effect on that date, or any agreement relating to any Permitted Indebtedness; provided, however, that the encumbrances and restrictions contained in the agreements governing the Permitted Indebtedness are no more restrictive with respect to the payment restrictions than those set forth in the agreements governing the first mortgage notes and the bank credit facilities as in effect on April 19, 1995;

- Customary non-assignment provisions of any contract or any lease governing a leasehold interest of the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary;
- Certain purchase money obligations for property acquired in the ordinary course of business;
- Any agreement of an entity (or any it its Restricted Subsidiaries) acquired by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary, in existence at the time of the acquisition but not created in contemplation of the acquisition, which encumbrance or restriction is not applicable to any third party other than the entity; or
- Provisions contained instruments relating to Indebtedness which prohibit the transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of the obligor of the Indebtedness unless the transferee shall assume the obligations of the obligor under the agreement or instrument.

Limitation on Sale and Leaseback Transactions: The partnership will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, enter into any "Sale and Leaseback Transaction" with respect to their properties. The term "Sale and Leaseback Transaction" is defined in the indenture and, generally, means any arrangement (other than between the partnership and a wholly owned Restricted Subsidiary or between wholly owned Restricted Subsidiaries) whereby property has been or will be disposed of by a transferor to another entity with the intent of taking back a lease on the property pursuant to which the rental payments are calculated to amortize the purchase price of the property over its life.

The partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries may, however, enter into a Sale and Leaseback transaction with respect to property acquired or constructed after April 19, 1995; provided that the partnership or the Restricted Subsidiary would be permitted under the indenture to incur indebtedness secured by a lien on the property in an amount equal to the Attributable Debt with respect to the Sale and Leaseback transaction; or the lease in the Sale and Leaseback transaction is for a term not in excess of the lesser of three years or 60% of the remaining useful life of such property.

Limitations on AP Eagle Finance Corp.: In addition to the restrictions set forth under "Limitation on Additional Indebtedness" above, AP Eagle Finance Corp. may not incur any Indebtedness unless the partnership is a co-obligor and guarantor of the Indebtedness; or the net proceeds of the Indebtedness are either lent to the partnership, used to acquire outstanding debt securities issued by the partnership, or used, directly or indirectly, to refinance or discharge indebtedness permitted under the limitation of this paragraph.

AP Eagle Finance Corp. may not engage in any business not related, directly or indirectly, to obtaining money or arranging financing for the partnership.

Merger, Consolidation or Sale of Assets

The indenture provides that the partnership may not consolidate or merge with or into, or sell, assign, transfer, lease, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its properties or assets in one or more related transactions to, another entity unless:

- The partnership is the surviving entity or the entity formed by or surviving the transaction, if other than the partnership, or the entity to which the sale was made is a corporation or partnership organized or existing under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia;

17

- The entity formed by or surviving the transaction, if other than the partnership, or the entity to which the sale was made assumes all the obligations of the partnership in accordance with a supplemental indenture in a form reasonably satisfactory to the trustee, under the notes and the indenture;
- Immediately after the transaction no Default or Event of Default exists; and
- The entity formed by or surviving the transaction, if other than the partnership, or the entity to which the sale was made will immediately have a Consolidated Net Worth equal to or greater than the Consolidated Net Worth of the partnership immediately preceding the transaction; and, at the time of the transaction and after giving pro forma effect to it as if the transaction had occurred at the beginning of the applicable four-quarter period, be permitted to incur at least \$1.00 of additional indebtedness in accordance with the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio described in the indenture covenant entitled "Limitation on Additional Indebtedness."

The indenture also provides that AP Eagle Finance Corp. may not consolidate or merge with or into, whether or not it is the surviving entity, or sell, assign, transfer, lease, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its properties or assets in one or more related transactions to, another entity except under conditions similar to those described in the paragraph above.

Line of Business

The partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries will not materially and substantially engage in any business other than the business in which the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries were engaged on April 19, 1995.

Reports to Noteholders

Whether or not required by the rules and regulations of the SEC, so long as any notes are outstanding, we will furnish to the noteholders all quarterly and annual financial information that would be required to be contained in a filing with the SEC on Forms 10-Q and 10-K if we were required to file those Forms, including a "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and, with respect to the annual information only, a report on that information by our certified independent accountants. In addition, we will furnish to such noteholders all reports that would be required to be filed with the SEC on Form 8-K if we were required to file the reports. Finally, whether or not required by the rules and regulations of the SEC, we will file a copy of all the information described in the preceding sentences with the SEC unless the SEC will not accept the filing. We will also make the information available to investors who request it in writing. Currently, we are required to and do file quarterly and annual reports on Forms 10-Q and 10-K.

Events of Default and Remedies

The indenture describes in detail the occurrences that would constitute an "Event of Default." Such occurrences include the following:

- Default in the payment of the principal of or premium, if any, on any note when the same becomes due and payable, upon stated maturity, acceleration, optional redemption, required purchase, scheduled principal payment or otherwise;
- Default in the payment of an installment of interest on any of the notes, when the same becomes due and payable, which default continues for a period of 30 days;
- Failure to perform or observe any other term, covenant or agreement contained in the notes or the indenture, other than a default specified in either of the two clauses above, and the default continues for a period of 45 days after written notice of the default requiring us to remedy the same shall have been given to the partnership by the trustee or to us and the trustee by holders of 25% in aggregate principal amount of the applicable notes then outstanding;

- Default or defaults under one or more agreements, instruments, mortgages, bonds, debentures or other evidences of indebtedness under which the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership then has outstanding indebtedness, if the default:
  - is caused by a failure to pay principal with respect to indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary at its stated maturity or within the applicable grace period, if any, provided with respect to the indebtedness; or principal, premium or interest with respect to indebtedness of the partnership within the applicable grace period, if any, provided in the indebtedness, which, collectively, is a "Payment Default;" or
  - results in the acceleration of the indebtedness prior to its stated maturity and, in each case, the principal amount of the indebtedness, together with the principal amount of any other indebtedness under which there has been a payment default or the maturity of which has been so accelerated, amounts to \$10 million or more;
- A final judgment or judgments, which is or are non-appealable and nonreviewable or which has or have not been stayed pending appeal or review or as to which all rights to appeal or review have expired or been exhausted, shall be rendered against the partnership, any Restricted Subsidiary, the general partner, or any significant subsidiary, as that term is defined in Rule 1.02(v) of Regulation S-X under the Securities Act, provided such judgment or judgments requires or require the payment of money in excess of \$10 million in the aggregate and is not covered by insurance or discharged or stayed pending appeal or review within 60 days after entry of such judgment. In the event of a stay, the judgment shall not be discharged within 30 days after the stay expires; or
- Certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization with respect to us or any of our respective significant subsidiaries has occurred. If any Event of Default occurs and is continuing, the trustee or the holders of at least 25% of principal amount of the applicable series of notes then outstanding may declare all the notes of that series to be due and payable immediately.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the case of an Event of Default arising from certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency, with respect to the partnership or AP Eagle Finance Corp., any significant subsidiary or any group of subsidiaries that, taken together, would constitute a significant subsidiary, all outstanding notes will become due and payable immediately without further action or notice. Noteholders may not enforce the indenture or the notes except as provided in the indenture. Subject to limitations, holders of a majority in principal amount of a series of then-outstanding notes may direct the trustee of that series of notes in its exercise of any trust or power. The trustee may withhold from noteholders notice of any continuing Default or Event of Default, except a Default or Event of Default relating to the payment of principal or

interest, if the trustee determines in good faith that withholding notice is in their interest. If any Event of Default occurs because we or those acting on our behalf willfully intended to avoid payment of the premium that we would have to pay if we then elected to redeem the notes under the optional redemption provisions of the indenture governing the notes, then an equivalent premium shall also become and be immediately due and payable to the extent permitted by law upon the acceleration of the notes. The holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of a series of notes issued under the indenture and thenoutstanding by notice to the trustee for those notes may waive any existing Default or Event of Default for all noteholders of that series and its consequences under the indenture, except a continuing Default or Event of Default in the payment of any principal of, premium, if any, or interest on the notes. We are required to deliver to the trustee annually a statement regarding compliance with the indenture. In addition, upon becoming aware of any Default or Event of Default, we are required to deliver to the trustee a statement specifying the Default or Event of Default.

No Personal Liability of Limited Partners, Directors, Officers, Employees and Unitholders

No limited partner of the partnership or director, officer, employee, incorporator or stockholder of our general partner or AP Eagle Finance Corp., as such, shall have any liability for any of our obligations under the notes or the indenture or any claim based on, in respect of, by reason of, these obligations. Each noteholder, by accepting a note, waives and releases all such liability. The waiver and release are part of the

19

consideration for issuance of the notes. The waiver may not be effective to waive liabilities under the federal securities laws and it is the view of the SEC that such a waiver is against public policy.

Non-Recourse

Our obligations under the indenture are non-recourse to our general partner and the operating partnership, and their respective affiliates, other than ourselves, and are payable only out of our cash flow and assets. The trustee has, and each holder of a note, by accepting a note, is deemed to have, agreed in the indenture that our general partner, the operating partnership and their affiliates will not be liable for any of our obligations under the indenture or the notes.

Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

We may, at the option of the board of directors of our general partner, on our behalf, and the board of directors of AP Eagle Finance Corp. and at any

time, elect to have all of our obligations discharged with respect to outstanding notes. This is known as "legal defeasance." However, under legal defeasance we cannot discharge:

- the rights of holders of outstanding notes to receive payments with respect to any principal, premium, and interest on the notes when the payments are due;
- our obligations with respect to the notes concerning issuing temporary notes, registration of notes or mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen notes;
- our obligation to maintain an office or agency for payment and money for security payments held in trust;
- the rights, powers, trusts, duties and immunities of the trustee, and our obligations in connection therewith; and
- the legal defeasance and covenant defeasance provisions of the indenture.

In addition, we may, at our option and at any time, elect to have our obligations released with respect to certain covenants that are described in the indenture. This is called "covenant defeasance." After our obligations have been released in this manner, any failure to comply with these obligations will not constitute a Default or Event of Default with respect to the notes. In the event covenant defeasance occurs, certain events, not including non-payment, bankruptcy, receivership, reorganization and insolvency, described in the indenture and summarized in this prospectus under the caption "Events of Default" will no longer constitute an Event of Default with respect to the notes.

In order to exercise either legal defeasance or covenant defeasance, we must irrevocably deposit with the trustee, in trust, for the benefit of the noteholders, cash in U.S. dollars, non-callable U.S. government securities, or a combination thereof, in amounts sufficient, in the opinion of a nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants, to pay the principal, any premium and interest on the outstanding notes on the stated maturity date or on the applicable redemption date.

In addition, we will be required to deliver to the trustee an opinion of counsel stating that after the 91st day following the deposit the trust funds will not be subject to the effect of any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or similar laws affecting creditors' rights generally, and that all conditions precedent provided for or relating to legal defeasance or covenant defeasance have been complied with, and confirming other matters. Furthermore, in the case of a legal defeasance, the opinion must confirm that we have received from, or there shall have been published by, the IRS a ruling, or since the date of the indenture, there shall have been a change in the

applicable federal income tax law, in either case, to the effect that, and based thereon, the holders of the outstanding notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of the legal defeasance and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if the legal defeasance had not occurred. In the case of covenant defeasance, the opinion must confirm that the holders of the outstanding notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of the covenant defeasance and will

2.0

be subject to federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if the covenant defeasance had not occurred.

Finally, to exercise either legal defeasance or covenant defeasance, we must have delivered to the trustee an officers' certificate stating that we did not make the deposit with the intent of preferring the holders of notes over our other creditors or with the intent of defeating, hindering, delaying or defrauding our other creditors.

We may not exercise either legal defeasance or covenant defeasance if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing on the date of the deposit or insofar as Events of Default from bankruptcy or insolvency events are concerned, at any time in the period ending on the 91st day after the date of deposit. In addition, we may not exercise either legal defeasance or covenant defeasance if such legal defeasance or covenant defeasance will result in a breach, violation or constitute a default under any material agreement or instrument, other than the indenture, to which we or any of our Restricted Subsidiaries is a party or by which we or any of our Restricted Subsidiaries is bound.

Amendment, Supplement and Waiver

In general, the indenture and the notes may be amended or supplemented, and any existing default or compliance with any provision of the indenture or the notes may be waived, with the consent of the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the notes then outstanding. This includes consents obtained in connection with a tender offer or exchange offer for notes. However, without the consent of each noteholder affected, an amendment or waiver may not, with respect to any notes held by a non-consenting noteholder:

- reduce the principal amount of notes whose holders must consent to an amendment, supplement or waiver;
- reduce the principal of or change the fixed maturity of any note or alter the provisions with respect to the redemption of the notes, other than provisions relating to our obligation to repurchase the notes upon certain asset sales or a change of control;

- reduce the rate of or change the time for payment of interest on any note;
- waive a Default in the payment of principal or interest on the notes;
- make any note payable in money other than that stated in the notes;
- make any change in the provisions of the indenture relating to waivers of past Defaults or the rights of holders of notes to receive payments of principal, premium, if any, or interest on the notes; or
- make any change in the foregoing amendment and waiver provisions.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, without the consent of any noteholder, we and the trustee may amend or supplement the indenture or the notes to:

- cure any ambiguity, defect or inconsistency;
- provide for uncertificated notes in addition to or in place of certificated notes;
- provide for the assumption of our obligations to noteholders in the case
   of a merger or consolidation;
- make any change that could provide any additional rights or benefits to the noteholders that does not adversely affect the legal rights under the indenture of any such holder;
- comply with requirements of the SEC in order to effect or maintain the qualification of the indenture under the Trust Indenture Act; or
- to provide security for or add guaranties with respect to the notes.

The Trustee

Should the trustee, Wachovia Bank, National Association, successor to First Union National Bank, become our creditor, the indenture contains certain

limitations on the trustee's rights to obtain payment of claims or to realize on certain property received in respect of any claim as security or otherwise. The trustee will be permitted to engage in other transactions; however, if it acquires any conflicting interest it must eliminate the conflict within 90 days, apply to the SEC for permission to continue, or resign.

21

The holders of a majority in principal amount of the then-outstanding notes will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for exercising any remedy available to the trustee, subject to certain exceptions. The indenture provides that in case an uncured Event of Default occurs, the trustee will be required, in the exercise of its power, to use the degree of care of a prudent man in the conduct of his own affairs. Subject to these provisions, the trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the indenture at the request of any noteholder, unless the noteholder offers to the trustee security and indemnity satisfactory to the trustee against any loss, liability or expense.

Certain Definitions

Set forth below are certain defined terms used in the indenture and in the summary of the notes set forth above. These defined terms frequently refer to other defined terms and include details that explain the terms of the indenture with greater precision than the summary section above does. We have not, however, included in this glossary all of the defined terms that are included in the indenture. We urge you to read the indenture and the form of note because they, not this summary description, define the rights of the noteholders and include all the details about the notes.

#### "Asset Acquisition" means:

- an Investment by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership in any other Person pursuant to which the Person shall become a Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership, or shall be merged with or into the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership;
- the acquisition by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership of the assets of any Person, other than a Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership, which constitute all or substantially all of the assets of such Person; or
- the acquisition by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership of any division or line of business of any Person, other than a Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership.

"Attributable Debt" means, with respect to any Sale and Leaseback Transactions not involving a Capital Lease, as of any date of determination, the total obligation, discounted to present value at the rate of interest implicit in the lease included in the transaction, of the lessee for rental payments

during the remaining portion of the term of the lease, including extensions which are at the sole option of the lessor, of the lease included in the transaction. For purposes of this definition, the rental payments shall not include amounts required to be paid on account of property taxes, maintenance, repairs, insurance, assessments, utilities, operating and labor costs and other items which do not constitute payments for property rights. In the case of any lease which is terminable by the lessee upon the payment of a penalty, the rental obligation shall also include the amount of the penalty, but no rent shall be considered as required to be paid under such lease subsequent to the first date upon which it may be so terminated.

"Available Cash" as to any quarter means:

- the sum of:
  - all cash of the partnership, the operating partnership and any subsidiaries thereof, treated as a single consolidated entity (together, the "partnership group"), on hand at the end of the quarter; and
  - all additional cash of the partnership group on hand on the date of determination of Available Cash with respect to the quarter resulting from borrowings subsequent to the end of the quarter;
- less the amount of cash reserves that is necessary or appropriate in the reasonable discretion of the general partner to:

22

- provide for the proper conduct of the business of the partnership group, including reserves for future capital expenditures, subsequent to the quarter;
- provide funds for distributions under Section 5.3(a), (b) and (c) or 5.4(a) of our partnership agreement in respect of any one or more of the next four quarters; or
- comply with applicable law or any debt instrument or other agreement or obligation to which any member of the partnership group is a party or its assets are subject.

Provided, however, that Available Cash attributable to any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership will be excluded to the extent dividends or distributions of Available Cash by the Restricted Subsidiary are not at the date of determination permitted by the terms of its charter or any agreement, instrument, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule or other regulation.

"Consolidated Borrowing Base Amount" means an amount equal to the sum of:

- 70% of the face amount of Eligible Accounts Receivable of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries; and
- 70% of the book value, calculated on a first-in, first-out basis, of the consolidated Inventory of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries, in each case as determined in accordance with GAAP. To the extent that information is not available as to the amount of Eligible Accounts Receivable or Inventory as of a specific date, the partnership may utilize the most recent available information for purposes of calculating the Consolidated Borrowing Base Amount.

"Consolidated Cash Flow Available for Fixed Charges" means, with respect to the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries, for any period, the sum of, without duplication, the amounts for the period, taken as single accounting, of:

- Consolidated Net Income;
- Consolidated Non-cash Charges;
- Consolidated Interest Expense; and
- Consolidated Income Tax Expense.

"Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio" means, with respect to the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries, the ratio of:

- the aggregate amount of Consolidated Cash Flow Available for Fixed Charges of the Person for the four full fiscal quarters immediately preceding the date of the transaction (the "Transaction Date") giving rise to the need to calculate the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio (the "Four Quarter Period"); to
- the aggregate amount of Consolidated Fixed Charges of the Person for the Four Quarter Period.

In addition to and without limitation of the foregoing, for purposes of this

definition, "Consolidated Cash Flow Available for Fixed Charges" and "Consolidated Fixed Charges" shall be calculated after giving effect on a proforma basis for the period of the calculation to, without duplication:

- the incurrence or repayment of any indebtedness, other than revolving credit borrowings, of the partnership or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (and in the case of any incurrence, the application of the net proceeds thereof) during the period commencing on the first day of the Four Quarter Period to and including the Transaction Date (the "Reference Period"), including, without limitation, the incurrence of the indebtedness giving rise to the need to make the calculation (and the application of the net proceeds thereof), as if the incurrence (and application) occurred on the first day of the Reference Period; and
- any Asset Sales or Asset Acquisitions (including, without limitation, any Asset Acquisition giving rise to the need to make the calculation as a result of the partnership or one of its Restricted Subsidiaries,

23

including any person who becomes a Restricted Subsidiary as a result of the Asset Acquisition, incurring, assuming or otherwise being liable for Acquired Indebtedness) occurring during the Reference Period, as if the Asset Sale or Asset Acquisition occurred on the first day of the Reference Period; provided, however, that:

- Consolidated Fixed Charges will be reduced by amounts attributable to businesses or assets that are so disposed of or discontinued only to the extent that the obligations giving rise to such Consolidated Fixed Charges would no longer be obligations contributing to the Consolidated Fixed Charges subsequent to the date of determination of the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio; and
- Consolidated Cash Flow Available for Fixed Charges generated by an acquired business or asset shall be determined by the actual gross profit, which is equal to revenues minus cost of goods sold, of the acquired business or asset during the immediately preceding four full fiscal quarters in the Reference Period, minus the pro forma expenses that would have been incurred by the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries in the operation of the acquired business or asset during the period computed on the basis of personnel expenses for employees retained or to be retained by the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries in the operation of the acquired business or asset and non-personnel costs and expenses incurred by the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries in the operation of the partnership's business at similarly situated facilities.

Furthermore, in calculating "Consolidated Fixed Charges" for purposes of determining the "Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio":

- interest on outstanding indebtedness, other than indebtedness referred to in the point below, determined on a fluctuating basis as of the last day of the Four Quarter Period and which will continue to be so determined thereafter shall be deemed to have accrued at a fixed rate per annum equal to the rate of interest on such indebtedness in effect on that date;
- only actual interest payments associated with indebtedness incurred in accordance with the fifth and seventh clauses of the definition of Permitted Indebtedness and all Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness in respect thereof, during the Four Quarter Period shall be included in the calculation; and
- if interest on any indebtedness actually incurred on the date may optionally be determined at an interest rate based upon a factor of a prime or similar rate, a eurocurrency interbank offered rate, or other rates, then the interest rate in effect on the last day of the Four Quarter Period will be deemed to have been in effect during the period. "Consolidated Fixed Charges" means, with respect to the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries for any period, the sum of, without duplication:
  - the amounts for such period of Consolidated Interest Expense; and
  - the product of:
    - the aggregate amount of dividends and other distributions paid or accrued during the period in respect of preferred stock and redeemable capital stock of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis; and
    - a fraction, the numerator of which is one and the denominator of which is one less the then applicable current combined federal, state and local statutory tax rate, expressed as a percentage.

"Consolidated Income Tax Expense" means, with respect to the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries for any period, the provision for federal, state, local and foreign income taxes of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries for the period as determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

24

"Consolidated Interest Expense" means, with respect to the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries, for any period, without duplication, the sum of:

- the interest expense of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries for the period as determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP, including, without limitation:
  - any amortization of debt discount;
  - the net cost under Interest Rate Agreements;
  - the interest portion of any deferred payment obligation;
  - all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit and bankers' acceptance financing; and
  - all accrued interest for all instruments evidencing Indebtedness;
     and
- the interest component of Capital Leases paid or accrued or scheduled to be paid or accrued by the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries during the period as determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Net Income" means the net income of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries, as determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP and as adjusted to exclude:

- net after-tax extraordinary gains or losses;
- net after-tax gains or losses attributable to Asset Sales;
- the net income or loss of any Person which is not a Restricted Subsidiary and which is accounted for by the equity method of accounting, provided that Consolidated Net Income shall include the amount of dividends or distributions actually paid to the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary;
- the net income or loss prior to the date of acquisition of any Person combined with the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary in a pooling

of interest;

- the net income of any Restricted Subsidiary to the extent that dividends or distributions of that net income are not at the date of determination permitted by the terms of its charter or any agreement, instrument, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule or other regulation; and
- the cumulative effect of any changes in accounting principles.

"Consolidated Net Worth" means, with respect to the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries at any date, the consolidated stockholders' equity or partners' capital of the Person less the amount of the stockholders' equity or partners' capital attributable to redeemable capital stock of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries, as determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Non-Cash Charges" means, with respect to the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries for any period, the aggregate depreciation, amortization and any other non-cash charges resulting from writedowns of non-current assets, in each case which reduces the Consolidated Net Income of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries for the period, as determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

"Default" means any event that is, or after notice or passage of time or both would be, an Event of Default.

"Designation Amount" means, with respect to the designation of a Restricted Subsidiary or a newly acquired or formed subsidiary as an Unrestricted Subsidiary, an amount equal to the sum of:

- the net book value of all assets of the subsidiary at the time of the designation in the case of a Restricted Subsidiary; and
- the cost of acquisition or formation in the case of a newly acquired or formed subsidiary.

25

- "Indebtedness" means, as applied to any person, without duplication:
- any indebtedness for borrowed money and all obligations evidenced by any bond, note, debenture or other similar instrument or letter of credit, or

reimbursement agreements in respect thereof, which the Person has, directly or indirectly, created, incurred or assumed;

- any indebtedness for borrowed money and all obligations evidenced by any bond, note, debenture or other similar instrument secured by any lien in respect of property owned by the person, whether or not the person has assumed or become liable for the payment of the indebtedness; provided that the amount of the indebtedness, if the person has not assumed the same or become liable therefor, shall in no event be deemed to be greater than the fair market value from time to time, as determined in good faith by the person of the property subject to the lien;
- any indebtedness, whether or not for borrowed money, excluding trade payables and accrued expenses arising in the ordinary course of business, with respect to which the person has become directly or indirectly liable and which represents the deferred purchase price, or a portion thereof, or has been incurred to finance the purchase price, or a portion thereof, of any property or service or business acquired by the person, whether by purchase, consolidation, merger or otherwise;
- the principal component of any obligations under Capital Leases to the extent the obligations would, in accordance with GAAP, appear on the balance sheet of the person;
- all Attributable Debt of the person in respect of Sale and Leaseback Transactions not involving a Capital Lease;
- any indebtedness of the character referred to in the first five points of this definition deemed to be extinguished under GAAP but for which the person remains legally liable;
- any indebtedness of any other Person of the character referred to in the first six points of this definition with respect to which the person whose indebtedness is being determined has become liable by way of a guaranty;
- all redeemable capital stock of the person valued at the greater of its voluntary or involuntary maximum fixed repurchase price plus accrued dividends;
- any preferred stock of any subsidiary of the person valued at the liquidation preference thereof or any mandatory redemption payment obligations in respect thereof plus, in either case, accrued dividends thereon; and

- any amendment, supplement, modification, deferral, renewal, extension or refunding of any liability of the types referred to in the first nine points above.
- For purposes hereof, the "maximum fixed repurchase price" of any redeemable capital stock which does not have a fixed repurchase price shall be calculated in accordance with the terms of the redeemable capital stock as if it were purchased on any date on which indebtedness shall be required to be determined pursuant to the indenture and if the price is based upon, or measured by, the fair market value of the redeemable capital stock, the fair market value shall be determined in good faith by the board of directors of the issuer of the redeemable capital stock.
- "Investment" means as applied to any person:
- any direct or indirect purchase or other acquisition by the person of stock or other securities of any other Person; or
- any direct or indirect loan, advance or capital contribution by the person to any other person and any other item which would be classified as an "investment" on a balance sheet of the person prepared in accordance with GAAP, including without limitation any direct or indirect contribution by the person of property or assets to a joint venture, partnership or other business entity in which the person retains an interest, it being understood that a direct or indirect purchase or other acquisition by the person of

26

assets of any other person, other than stock or other securities, shall not constitute an "Investment" for purposes of the indenture.

The amount classified as Investments made during any period shall be the aggregate cost to the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries of all the Investments made during the period, determined in accordance with GAAP, but without regard to unrealized increases or decreases in value, or write-ups, write-downs or write-offs, of the Investments and without regard to the existence of any undistributed earnings or accrued interest with respect thereto accrued after the respective dates on which the Investments were made, less any net return of capital realized during the period upon the sale, repayment or other liquidation of the Investments, determined in accordance with GAAP, but without regard to any amounts received during the period as earnings (in the form of dividends not constituting a return of capital, interest or otherwise) on the Investments or as loans from any person in whom the Investments have been made.

"Net Amount of Unrestricted Investment" means, without duplication, the sum of:

- the aggregate amount of all Investments made after April 19, 1995 pursuant to the eighth clause of the definition of Permitted Investment, computed as provided in the last sentence of the definition of Investment; and
- the aggregate of all Designation Amounts in connection with the designation of unrestricted subsidiaries, less all Designation Amounts in respect of unrestricted subsidiaries which have been designated as Restricted Subsidiaries and otherwise reduced in a manner consistent with the provisions of the last sentence of the definition of Investment.

"Net Proceeds" means, with respect to any asset sale or sale of capital stock, the proceeds therefrom in the form of cash or cash equivalents including payments in respect of deferred payment obligations when received in the form of cash or cash equivalents, except to the extent that the deferred payment obligations are financed or sold with recourse to the partnership or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, net of:

- brokerage commissions and other fees and expenses related to the Asset Sale, including, without limitation, fees and expenses of legal counsel and accountants and fees, expenses, discounts or commissions of underwriters, placement agents and investment bankers;
- provisions for all taxes payable as a result of the Asset Sale;
- amounts required to be paid to any person, other than the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership, owning a beneficial interest in the assets subject to the Asset Sale;
- appropriate amounts to be provided by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership, as the case may be, as a reserve required in accordance with GAAP against any liabilities associated with the Asset Sale and retained by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of the partnership, as the case may be, after the Asset Sale, including, without limitation, pension and other post-employment benefit liabilities, liabilities related to environmental matters and liabilities under any indemnification obligations associated with the Asset Sale; and
- amounts required to be applied to the repayment of indebtedness secured by any lien on the asset or assets sold in the Asset Sale.

"Permitted Investments" means any of the following:

- First, Investments made or owned by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary in:
  - (A) marketable obligations issued or unconditionally guaranteed by the United States, or issued by any agency thereof and backed by the full faith and credit of the United States, in each case maturing one year or less from the date of acquisition thereof;
  - (B) marketable direct obligations issued by any state of the United States or any political subdivision of any such state or any public instrumentality thereof maturing within one year from the date of acquisition thereof and having as at such date the highest rating obtainable

27

from either Standard & Poor's Ratings Group and its successors or Moody's Investors Service, Inc. and its successors;

- (C) commercial paper maturing no more than 270 days from the date of creation thereof and having as at the date of acquisition thereof one of the two highest ratings obtainable from either S&P or Moody's;
- (D) certificates of deposit maturing one year or less from the date of acquisition thereof issued by commercial banks incorporated under the laws of the United States or any state thereof or the District of Columbia or Canada;
  - the commercial paper or other short term unsecured debt obligations of which are as at such date rated either "A-2" or better (or comparably if the rating system is changed) by S&P or "Prime-2" or better (or comparably if the rating system is changed) by Moody's; or
  - the long-term debt obligations of which are, as at such date, rated either "A" or better (or comparably if the rating system is changed) by either S&P or Moody's ("Permitted Banks");
- (E) eurodollar time deposits having a maturity of less than 270 days from the date of acquisition thereof purchased directly from any Permitted Bank;
- (F) bankers' acceptances eligible for rediscount under requirements of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System and accepted by Permitted Banks; and
- (G) obligations of the type described in clauses (A) through (E) above

purchased from a securities dealer designated as a "primary dealer" by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York or from a Permitted Bank as counterparty to a written repurchase agreement obligating such counterparty to repurchase such obligations not later than 14 days after the purchase thereof and which provides that the obligations which are the subject thereof are held for the benefit of the partnership or a Restricted Subsidiary by a custodian which is a Permitted Bank and which is not a counterparty to the repurchase agreement in question;

- Second, the acquisition by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of capital stock or other ownership interests, whether in a single transaction or in a series of related transactions, of a person located in the United States or Canada and engaged in substantially the same business as the partnership such that, upon the completion of such transaction or series of transactions, the person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary;
- Third, subject to the eighth clause below, the making or ownership by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of Investments (in addition to Investments permitted by the first, second, fourth, fifth, sixth and seventh clauses of this definition) in any person incorporated or otherwise formed pursuant to the laws of the United States or Canada or any state thereof which is engaged in the United States or Canada in substantially the same business as the partnership; provided that the aggregate amount of all such Investments made by the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries following April 19, 1995 and outstanding pursuant to this third clause and the eighth clause below shall not at any date of determination exceed 10% of Total Assets (the "Investment Limit"); provided that, in addition to Investments that would be permitted under the Investment Limit, during any fiscal year the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries may invest up to \$25 million (the "Annual Limit") pursuant to the provisions of this clause, but the unused amount of the Annual Limit shall not be carried over to any future years;
- Fourth, the making or ownership by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of Investments:
  - arising out of loans and advances to employees incurred in the ordinary course of business;
  - arising out of extensions of trade credit or advances to third parties in the ordinary course of business; and

2.8

- acquired by reason of the exercise of customary creditors' rights upon default or pursuant to the bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization of a debtor;

- Fifth, the creation or incurrence of liability by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary, with respect to any guaranty constituting an obligation, warranty or indemnity, not guaranteeing indebtedness of any person, which is undertaken or made in the ordinary course of business;
- Sixth, the creation or incurrence of liability by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary with respect to any interest rate agreements;
- Seventh, the making by any Restricted Subsidiary of Investments in the partnership or another Restricted Subsidiary;
- Eighth, the making or ownership by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of Investments in Unrestricted Subsidiaries; provided that the Net Amount of Unrestricted Investment shall not at any time exceed \$5 million (and subject to the limitations specified in the third clause above); and
- Ninth, the making or ownership by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary of Investments in the operating partnership.
- "Permitted Liens" means any of the following:
- First, liens for taxes, assessments or other governmental charges, the payment of which is not yet due and is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings promptly initiated and diligently conducted and as to which reserves or other appropriate provision, if any, as shall be required by GAAP, shall have been made therefor and be adequate in the good faith judgment of the obligor;
- Second, liens of lessors, landlords and carriers, vendors, warehousemen, mechanics, materialmen, repairmen and other like liens incurred in the ordinary course of business for sums not yet due or the payment of which is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings promptly initiated and diligently conducted and as to which reserves or other appropriate provisions, if any, as shall be required by GAAP, shall have been made therefor and be adequate in the good faith judgment of the obligor, in each case:
  - not incurred or made in connection with the borrowing of money, the obtaining of advances or credit or the payment of the deferred purchase price of property; or
  - incurred in the ordinary course of business securing the unpaid

purchase price of property or services constituting current accounts payable;

- Third, liens, other than any lien imposed by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as may be amended from time to time, incurred or deposits made in the ordinary course of business:
  - in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other types of social security; or
  - to secure or to obtain letters of credit that secure the performance of tenders, statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds, bids, leases, performance bonds, purchase, construction or sales contracts and other similar obligations, in each case not incurred or made in connection with the borrowing of money;
- Fourth, other deposits made to secure liability to insurance carriers under insurance or self-insurance arrangements;
- Fifth, liens securing reimbursement obligations under letters of credit, provided in each case that such liens cover only the title documents and related goods and any proceeds thereof covered by the related letter of credit;
- Sixth, any attachment or judgment lien, unless the judgment it secures shall not, within 60 days after the entry thereof, have been discharged or execution thereof stayed pending appeal or review, or shall not have been discharged within 60 days after expiration of any such stay;

29

- Seventh, leases or subleases granted to others, easements, rights-of-way, restrictions and other similar charges or encumbrances, which, in each case either are granted, entered into or created in the ordinary course of the business of the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary or do not materially impair the value or intended use of the property covered thereby;
- Eighth, liens on property or assets of any Restricted Subsidiary securing indebtedness of the Restricted Subsidiary owing to the partnership or a wholly owned Restricted Subsidiary;
- Ninth, liens on assets of the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary

existing on April 19, 1995;

- Tenth, liens securing indebtedness evidenced by the first mortgage notes or any extension, renewal, refunding or refinancing of any such Indebtedness;
- Eleventh, liens securing indebtedness incurred under the acquisition facility or any extension, renewal, refunding or refinancing of any such Indebtedness;
- Twelfth, liens securing indebtedness incurred under the revolving loan facility or any extension, renewal, refunding or refinancing of any such Indebtedness;
- Thirteenth, liens, other than the liens referred to in the eleventh and twelfth clauses above, securing Indebtedness incurred in accordance with:
  - The fifth clause of the definition of Permitted Indebtedness;
  - The sixth and eighth clauses of the definition of Permitted Indebtedness; or
  - Indebtedness otherwise permitted to be incurred under the "Limitation on Additional Indebtedness" covenant to the extent incurred:
    - to finance the making of expenditures for the improvement or repair (to the extent the improvements and repairs may be capitalized on the books of the partnership and the Restricted Subsidiaries in accordance with GAAP) of, or additions including additions by way of acquisitions of businesses and related assets to, the assets and property of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries; or
    - by assumption in connection with additions including additions by way of acquisition or capital contributions of businesses and related assets to the property and assets of the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries; provided that, in the case of Indebtedness incurred in accordance with the first and second sub-points of the thirteenth clause above, the principal amount of the indebtedness does not exceed the lesser of the cost to the partnership and its Restricted Subsidiaries of the additional property or assets and the fair market value of the additional property or assets at the time of the acquisition thereof, as determined in good faith by the general partner;

- Fourteenth, liens existing on any property of any person at the time it becomes a subsidiary of the partnership, or existing at the time of acquisition upon any property acquired by the partnership or any subsidiary through purchase, merger or consolidation or otherwise, whether or not assumed by the partnership or the subsidiary, or created to secure indebtedness incurred to pay all or any part of the purchase price (a "Purchase Money Lien") of property including, without limitation, capital stock and other securities acquired by the partnership or a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that:
  - the lien shall be confined solely to the item or items of property and, if required by the terms of the instrument originally creating the lien, other property which is an improvement to or is acquired for use specifically in connection with the acquired property;
  - in the case of a Purchase Money Lien, the principal amount of the Indebtedness secured by the Purchase Money Lien shall at no time exceed an amount equal to the lesser of:
    - the cost to the partnership and the Restricted Subsidiaries of the property; and

30

- the fair market value of the property at the time of the acquisition thereof as determined in good faith by the general partner;
- the Purchase Money Lien shall be created not later than 30 days after the acquisition of the property; and
- the lien, other than a Purchase Money Lien, shall not have been created or assumed in contemplation of the person's becoming a subsidiary of the partnership or the acquisition of property by the partnership or any subsidiary;
- Fifteenth, easements, exceptions or reservations in any property of the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary granted or reserved for the purpose of pipelines, roads, the removal of oil, gas, coal or other minerals, and other like purposes, or for the joint or common use of real property, facilities and equipment, which are incidental to, and do not materially interfere with, the ordinary conduct of the business of the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary;

- Sixteenth, liens arising from or constituting permitted encumbrances under the agreements and instruments securing the obligations under the first mortgage notes and the bank credit facilities; and
- Seventeenth, any lien renewing or extending any lien permitted by the ninth through the fourteenth clauses above; provided that, the principal amount of the indebtedness secured by any such lien shall not exceed the principal amount of the indebtedness outstanding immediately prior to the renewal or extension of the lien, and no assets encumbered by the lien other than the assets encumbered immediately prior to the renewal or extension shall be encumbered thereby.

"Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness" means indebtedness incurred by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary to substantially concurrently (excluding any notice period on redemptions) repay, refund, renew, replace, extend or refinance, in whole or in part, any Permitted Indebtedness of the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary or any other indebtedness incurred by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to the "Limitation on Additional Indebtedness" covenant, to the extent:

- the principal amount of the Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness does not exceed the principal or accreted amount plus the amount of accrued and unpaid interest of the indebtedness so repaid, refunded, renewed, replaced, extended or refinanced except that, in the case of the 8 7/8% notes, the Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness may include the redemption premiums set forth above under "Optional Redemption," in the case of the 10 1/8% Senior Notes, the Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness may include the redemption premiums provided in the indenture governing the 10 1/8% Senior Notes and, in the case of the first mortgage notes, the Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness may include the amount of any unamortized premium;
- with respect to the repayment, refunding, renewal, replacement, extension or refinancing of our indebtedness, the Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness ranks no more favorably in right of payment with respect to the notes than the Indebtedness so repaid, refunded, renewed, replaced, extended or refinanced; and
- with respect to the repayment, refunding, renewal, replacement, extension or refinancing our indebtedness, the Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness has a Weighted Average Life to Stated Maturity and stated maturity equal to, or greater than, and has no fixed mandatory redemption or sinking fund requirement in an amount greater than or at a time prior to the amounts set forth in, the Indebtedness so repaid, refunded, renewed, replaced, extended or refinanced;

provided, however, that Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness shall not include indebtedness incurred by a Restricted Subsidiary to repay, refund, renew, replace, extend or refinance indebtedness of the partnership.

"Restricted Subsidiary" means a subsidiary of the partnership, which, as of the date of determination, is not an Unrestricted Subsidiary of the partnership.

31

"Total Assets" means, as of any date of determination, the consolidated total assets of the partnership and the Restricted Subsidiaries as would be shown on a consolidated balance sheet of the partnership and the Restricted Subsidiaries prepared in accordance with GAAP as of that date.

"Unrestricted Subsidiary" means any subsidiary of the partnership or a Restricted Subsidiary that is designated as such by the General Partner; provided that no portion of the Indebtedness or any other obligation contingent or otherwise of such Subsidiary:

- is guaranteed by the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary;
- is recourse to or obligates the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary in any way; or
- subjects any property or assets of the partnership or any Restricted Subsidiary, directly or indirectly, contingently or otherwise, to the satisfaction thereof.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the partnership or a Restricted Subsidiary may Guaranty or agree to provide funds for the payment or maintenance of, or otherwise become liable with respect to indebtedness of an Unrestricted Subsidiary, but only to the extent that the partnership or a Restricted Subsidiary would be permitted to:

- make an Investment in the Unrestricted Subsidiary pursuant to the eighth clause of the definition of Permitted Investments; and
- incur the indebtedness represented by the guaranty or agreement pursuant to the first paragraph of the covenant captioned "Limitation on Additional Indebtedness." The board of directors may designate an Unrestricted Subsidiary to be a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that immediately after giving effect to the designation there exists no Event of Default or event which after notice or lapse or time or both would become an Event of Default, and if the Unrestricted Subsidiary has, as of the date of the designation, outstanding Indebtedness other than Permitted Indebtedness, the partnership could incur at least \$1.00 of

Indebtedness other than Permitted Indebtedness.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, no subsidiary may be designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary if the subsidiary, directly or indirectly, holds capital stock of a Restricted Subsidiary. Neither the operating partnership nor AP Eagle Finance Corp. may be designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary.

"Weighted Average Life to Stated Maturity" means, when applied to any Indebtedness at any date, the number of years obtained by dividing:

- The sum of the products obtained by multiplying:
  - The amount of each then remaining installment, sinking fund, serial maturity or other required payments of principal, including payment at final maturity, in respect thereof, by
  - The number of years, calculated to the nearest one-twelfth, that will elapse between the date and the making of the payment, by
- The then outstanding principal amount of the Indebtedness;

provided, however, that with respect to any revolving Indebtedness, the foregoing calculation of Weighted Average Life to Stated Maturity shall be determined based upon the total available commitments and the required reductions of commitments in lieu of the outstanding principal amount and the required payments of principal, respectively.

"Wholly Owned Restricted Subsidiary" means the operating partnership or any Subsidiary of the partnership of which 100% of the outstanding Capital Stock is owned by the partnership or by one or more Wholly Owned Restricted Subsidiaries of the partnership. For purposes of this definition, any directors' qualifying shares or investments by foreign nationals mandated by applicable law shall be disregarded in determining the ownership of a Subsidiary.

32

Form of Notes

The certificates representing the notes will be issued in fully registered form, without coupons. Except as described in the next paragraph, the notes will be deposited with, or on behalf of, DTC, and registered in the name of Cede & Co., as DTC's nominee, in the form of a global note. Holders of the notes will own book-entry interests in the global note evidenced by records maintained by DTC. Book-entry interests may be exchanged for certificated notes of like tenor

and equal aggregate principal amount, if:

- DTC notifies us that it is unwilling or unable to continue as depositary or we determine that DTC is unable to continue as depositary and we fail to appoint a successor depositary;
- we provide for the exchange pursuant to the terms of the indenture; or
- we determine that the book-entry interests will no longer be represented by global notes and we execute and deliver to the Trustee instructions to that effect.

As of the date of this prospectus, \$200,000,000 of the notes have already been issued and are outstanding.

#### DESCRIPTION OF OTHER INDEBTEDNESS

10 1/8% Senior Notes

We currently have outstanding \$85 million aggregate principal amount of 10 1/8% senior notes due 2007. These notes were issued pursuant to an indenture dated as of April 19, 1995 with Wachovia Bank, National Association, successor to First Union National Bank, as trustee. The 10 1/8% senior notes are our senior unsecured obligations and rank senior in right of payment to all of our existing and future subordinated indebtedness and equally in right of payment with all of our existing and future senior indebtedness, including the notes. They are effectively subordinated to all secured and unsecured indebtedness and other liabilities of the operating partnership and its subsidiaries. Except for maturity, the terms of the indenture governing the 10 1/8% senior notes are substantially similar to the terms in the indenture governing the notes.

10% Senior Notes

We currently have outstanding \$60 million aggregate principal amount of 10% Senior Notes due April 15, 2006. These notes were issued pursuant to an indenture dated as of April 4, 2001, between us and Wachovia Bank, National Association, successor to First Union National Bank, as trustee. The terms of the 10% Senior Notes are substantially identical to the terms of the notes being offered by this prospectus and the indenture for the 10% Senior Notes is substantially identical to the indenture for the notes being offered by this prospectus.

First Mortgage Notes

The operating partnership currently has outstanding \$600 million aggregate principal amount of Series A through Series E first mortgage notes that are structurally senior to the claims of the holders of the notes being offered by this prospectus. Our general partner is a co-obligor of the first mortgage notes. The Series A, B and C first mortgage notes were issued pursuant to the note agreements dated as of April 19, 1995. The Series D first mortgage notes were issued pursuant to the note agreement dated as of March 15, 1999. The Series E first mortgage notes were issued pursuant to the note agreement dated as of March 15, 2000. In each case, these note agreements may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, including all exhibits and schedules to these note agreements, and as the Indebtedness evidenced by these note agreements may be extended, renewed, refunded or refinanced from time to time.

The operating partnership's obligations under the first mortgage notes are secured, on an equal and ratable basis, with its obligations under the bank credit facilities, by a mortgage on substantially all of the real property, operating facilities, equipment and other assets of the operating partnership. The first mortgage notes have maturity dates ranging from 2005 to 2010, and bear interest at rates ranging from 9.34% to 11.71% for the Series A Notes and rates of 10.07%, 8.83%, 7.11% and 8.50% for the Series B through Series E notes,

33

respectively. The Series A through Series E first mortgage notes require annual principal payments, without premium, of approximately:

- \$60.0 million in fiscal year 2002;
- \$53.8 million in each fiscal year from 2003 through 2008;
- \$123.8 million in fiscal year 2009; and
- \$93.8 million in fiscal year 2010.

The operating partnership may, at its option, and upon the disposition of assets may be required to, offer to prepay the first mortgage notes, in whole or in part. These prepayments may be at a premium.

The agreements governing the first mortgage notes contain various negative and affirmative covenants that apply to the operating partnership. These restrictions limit our ability and the ability of the operating partnership to:

- incur other indebtedness;
- engage in transactions with affiliates;
- incur liens;
- make restricted payments;

- enter into business combinations and asset sale transactions;
- engage in new lines of business; and
- make investments.

The agreements also require the operating partnership and its restricted subsidiaries to maintain a ratio of total indebtedness to EBITDA, as defined in the agreements, equal to or less than 5.25 to 1.

The failure of the general partner to own directly or indirectly at least 30% of our partnership interests or the partnership interests of our operating partnership and to be our sole general partner and the sole general partner of our operating partnership would, among other occurrences, constitute an event of default under the agreements for the first mortgage notes. In the event of a default under the first mortgage notes, the first mortgage noteholders may accelerate the maturity under the first mortgage notes and cause all outstanding amounts to become immediately due and payable.

Under the first mortgage notes agreements, so long as no default exists or would result, the operating partnership is permitted to make quarterly cash distributions to us. In the quarter before a quarter in which an interest payment is due on the first mortgage notes, the operating partnership is required to reflect a reserve equal to 50% of the interest to be paid, thereby reducing the amount of cash it may distribute to us in that quarter.

Bank Credit Facilities

On September 15, 1997, the operating partnership, the general partner, Petrolane and Bank of America National Trust and Savings Association, in its individual capacity and as agent, entered into an amended and restated credit agreement evidencing the bank credit facilities. The bank credit facilities include the secured \$75 million acquisition facility and a secured \$100 million revolving facility. As of December 31, 2001, we had \$154.4 million available under the bank credit facilities. The bank credit facilities expire on September 15, 2002, but may be extended for additional one-year periods if the participating banks consent. We intend to renew the facilities prior to the time they expire.

The revolving facility may be used for working capital and general purposes of the operating partnership. It permits the operating partnership to borrow at various prevailing interest rates, including the base rate, defined as the higher of the federal funds rate plus 0.50% or the agent bank's reference rate, or at two-week, one-, two-, three-, or six-month offshore interbank offering rates, plus a margin. The margin on interbank

34

offering rates, which ranges from 0.50% to 1.75%, is dependent upon the operating partnership's ratio of funded debt to earnings before interest expense, income taxes, depreciation and amortization, minority interests and cumulative effect of accounting changes.

The acquisition facility provides the operating partnership the ability to borrow to finance the purchase of propane businesses or propane business assets. In addition, up to \$30 million may be used for working capital purposes. The acquisition facility permits borrowings at the same rates as the revolving credit facility.

The bank credit facilities restrict the incurrence of additional indebtedness and also restrict liens, guarantees, investments, loans and advances, payments, mergers, consolidation, asset transfers, transaction with affiliates, sales of assets, acquisitions and other transactions. In addition, the operating partnership must maintain a ratio of total indebtedness to EBITDA, as defined in the credit agreement evidencing the bank credit facilities equal to or less than 5.25 to 1 and a ratio of EBITDA to interest expense of at least 2.25 to 1. If the operating partnership does not maintain these ratios, an event of default under the bank credit facilities will occur, except that the operating partnership may cause a breach of the ratio of total indebtedness to EBITDA to be cured within a 30-day grace period. In addition, the failure of UGI Corporation to own directly or indirectly 100% of the general partnership interests in the operating partnership and at least a 30% ownership interest in the operating partnership would constitute an event of default under the bank credit facilities. Any of these events of default would cause the amounts borrowed under the facilities to become subject to acceleration. Generally, as long as no default exists or would result, the operating partnership is permitted to make cash distributions to us not more frequently than quarterly.

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and special reports and other information with the SEC. These documents are available online through the SEC's Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis, and Retrieval System (EDGAR), accessible through internet at the SEC's web site at http://www.sec.gov. You can also obtain and review our documents during normal business hours at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information about the operation of the Public Reference Room.

We also provide information to the New York Stock Exchange because our common units are traded on the New York Stock Exchange. You may obtain reports and other information at the offices of the New York Stock Exchange, Inc., 20 Broad Street, New York, NY 10005.

INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference into this prospectus the information that we file with the SEC. This means that we can disclose to you important information contained in other documents filed with the SEC by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is an important part of this prospectus. Information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and may supersede information in this prospectus or information previously filed with the SEC. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below:

- (1) our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2001, as amended on January 28, 2002;
- (2)our quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended December 31, 2001;
- (3) our current report on Form 8-K dated August 21, 2001 (as amended on November 5, 2001), November 9, 2001, November 20, 2001, December 5, 2001 (as amended on December 7, 2001), and January 22, 2002.

We also incorporate by reference all documents that we file with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act of 1934 after the date of this prospectus and until the termination of this offering.

35

If information in any document incorporated by reference conflicts with information in this prospectus, you should rely on the most recent information. If information in any document incorporated by reference conflicts with information in another incorporated document, you should rely on the most recent document incorporated by reference.

Upon the written or verbal request of each person to whom a copy of this prospectus has been delivered, we will provide free of charge a copy of the documents incorporated by reference (other than exhibits to such documents, unless the exhibit is specifically incorporated by reference to such documents). Please direct requests to:

AmeriGas Propane, Inc.

Attention: Robert W. Krick, Treasurer

P.O. Box 965

Valley Forge, Pennsylvania 19482

Telephone: (610) 337-7000

#### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

The information in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement and the documents that we have incorporated by reference may contain forward-looking statements. Such statements use forward-looking words such as "believe," "plan," "anticipate," "continue," "estimate," "expect," "may," "will," or similar words. These statements discuss plans, strategies, events or developments that we expect or anticipate will or may occur in the future. Specific factors which could cause actual results to differ from those in the forward-looking statements include:

- adverse weather conditions resulting in reduced demand;
- price volatility and availability of propane, and the capacity to transport to market areas;
- changes in laws and regulations, including safety, tax and accounting matters;
- large supplier or customer defaults;
- competitive pressures from the same and alternative energy sources;
- liability for environmental claims;
- customer conservation measures and improvements in energy efficiency and technology resulting in reduced demand;
- adverse labor relations;
- inability to make business acquisitions on economically acceptable terms;

- liability for personal injury and property damage arising from explosions or other catastrophic events resulting from operating hazards and risks incidental to transporting, storing and distributing propane, butane and ammonia, including liability in excess of insurance coverage;
- political, regulatory and economic conditions in the United States and in foreign countries; and
- interest rate fluctuations and other capital market conditions.

These factors are not necessarily all of the important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in any of our forward-looking statements. Other unknown or unpredictable factors could also have material adverse effects on future results. We undertake no obligation to update publicly any forward-looking statement whether as a result of new information or future events.

#### LEGAL OPINION

Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP will opine that the obligations of AmeriGas Partners, L.P. and AP Eagle Finance Corp. are legally binding. If legal matters in connection with an offering of notes made by this

36

prospectus and a related prospectus supplement are passed on by counsel for the any underwriters of such offering, that counsel will be named in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to that offering.

### EXPERTS

The audited consolidated financial statements and schedules incorporated by reference in this prospectus and elsewhere in the registration statement have been audited by Arthur Andersen LLP, independent public accountants, as indicated in their reports with respect thereto, and are included herein in reliance upon the authority of said firm as experts in giving said reports.

37

#### PART II

#### INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN THE PROSPECTUS

ITEM 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

We will incur and pay the following costs of this transaction. All amounts other than the SEC registration fee are estimated.

SEC Registration Fee	\$ 5,520
Accounting Fees and Expenses	\$ 40,000
Legal Fees and Expenses	\$ 50,000
Printing Expenses	\$ 2,500
Miscellaneous	\$ 1,980
Total	\$100,000
	=======

ITEM 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

AmeriGas Partners, L.P.

The partnership agreement of AmeriGas Partners, L.P. provides that we will indemnify and hold harmless our general partner, any departing partner, any person who is or was an affiliate of the general partner or any departing partner, any person who is or was an officer, director, employee, partner, agent or trustee of the general partner, any departing partner or any such affiliate, and any person who is or was serving at the request of the general partner, any departing partner or any such affiliate as an officer, director, employee, partner, agent, fiduciary or trustee of another person, to the fullest extent permitted by law but subject to the limitations expressly provided for in the partnership agreement, from and against any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities (joint or several), expenses (including legal fees and expenses), judgments, fines, penalties, interest, settlements or other amounts arising from any and all claims, demands, actions, suits or proceedings, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, in which any of the above persons may be involved, or is threatened to be involved, as a party or otherwise, by reason of his, her or its status as any of the foregoing; provided, however, that in each case such person acted in good faith and in a manner that such person reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of AmeriGas Partners, L.P., and, with respect to any criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe that the conduct was unlawful. Any indemnification under these provisions will be made only out of our available assets, and our general partner shall not be personally liable for, or have any obligation to contribute or loan funds or assets to us to enable us to effectuate, such indemnification. The indemnification so provided shall be in addition to any other rights to which any of the aforementioned persons may be entitled under any agreement, pursuant to a vote of the holders of outstanding units, as a matter of law or otherwise, and shall continue for such persons who have ceased to serve in such capacity and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, successors, assigns and administrators of such persons.

To the fullest extent permitted by law, expenses (including legal fees and expenses) incurred by any of the aforementioned persons who is so indemnified in defending any claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding shall, from time to time, be advanced by us prior to the final disposition of such claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding upon receipt by us of any undertaking by or on behalf of such person to repay such amount if it shall be determined that such person is not entitled to be indemnified.

We are authorized to purchase (or to reimburse our general partner or its affiliates for the cost of) insurance against any liability that may be asserted against or expense that may be incurred by such persons in connection with our activities, regardless of whether we would have the power to indemnify such persons against such liability under the provisions of the partnership agreement

described above.

TT-1

AP Eagle Finance Corp.

Section 145 of Delaware General Corporation Law

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law provides that a corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee, or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection with such action, suit, or proceeding if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the person's conduct was unlawful.

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law also provides that a corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending, or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery of Delaware or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery of Delaware or such other court shall deem proper.

To the extent that a present or former director or officer of a corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding referred to above, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, such person shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection therewith; provided that indemnification provided for by Section 145 or granted pursuant thereto shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which the indemnified party may be entitled; and a corporation shall have power to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity or arising out of such person's status as such whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such liabilities under Section 145.

In addition, Section 102(b)(7) of the Delaware General Corporation Law permits Delaware corporations to include a provision in their certificates of incorporation eliminating or limiting the personal liability of a director to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, provided that such provisions shall not eliminate or limit the liability of a director: (i) for any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to the corporation or its stockholders; (ii) for acts or omissions not in good faith or that involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law; (iii) for unlawful payment of dividends or unlawful stock purchases or redemptions; or (iv) for any transactions from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

The Certificate of Incorporation of AP Eagle Finance Corp. ("AP Eagle") currently provides that each Director shall not be personally liable to such corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director.

II-2

Bylaws Provisions on Indemnity.

Article 7 of the Bylaws of AP Eagle sets forth the extent to which the directors and officers of AP Eagle may be indemnified by AP Eagle against liabilities which they may incur while serving in such capacity. Article 7 generally provides that AP Eagle shall indemnify the directors and officers of AP Eagle who are or were a party to any threatened, pending, or contemplated action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director or officer of AP Eagle or of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, employee benefit plan, trust or other enterprise, or by reason of any action alleged to have been taken or omitted in such capacity, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines, and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred in connection therewith, provided that the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law was met and, provided further, that such indemnification shall be limited to expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred in the case of an action or suit by or in the right of AP Eagle to procure a judgment in its favor. Subject to the procedures for indemnification of directors and officers set forth in the Bylaws, the indemnification of the directors and officers of AP Eagle provided for therein is in all other respects substantially similar to that provided for in Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law. Any such indemnification shall continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director or officer of AP Eagle and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors, and administrators of such person.

The above discussion of the Bylaws of AP Eagle and of Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law is not intended to be exhaustive and is qualified in its entirety by such Bylaws and the Delaware General Corporation Law.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling the registrants as disclosed above, the registrants have been informed that in the opinion of the Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

ITEM 16. EXHIBITS

EXHIBIT NUMBER	DESCRIPTION OF EXHIBITS
4.1	Indenture dated August 21, 2001 among AmeriGas Partners, L.P., AP Eagle Finance Corp. and First Union National Bank, as trustee, with respect to the 8 7/8% Series B Senior Notes due 2011 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to our Registration Statement on Form S-4, file no. 333-72986, filed on November 8, 2001)
4.2	Form of 8 7/8% Series B Senior Note Due 2011*
5.1	Legal Opinion of Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP*
12.1	Statement of Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges *
23.1	Consent of Arthur Andersen LLP
23.2	Consent of Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP (included in Exhibit 5)*
24.1	Power of Attorney (included on signature page)
25.1	Form T-1 Statement of Eligibility and Qualification under the Trust Indenture Act or 1939, as amended, of Wachovia Bank, National Association (successor to First Union National Bank), as trustee

\_\_\_\_\_

\* Previously filed.

II-3

#### ITEM 17. UNDERTAKINGS

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
  - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
  - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the SEC pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement;
  - (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

Provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) do not apply if the registration statement is on Form S-3 or Form S-8, and the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in periodic reports filed by the registrant pursuant to section 13 or section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement.

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.

II-4

### SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this amendment to the registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized in King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, on April 16, 2002.

AMERIGAS PARTNERS, L.P., a Delaware

limited partnership

By: AMERIGAS PROPANE, INC., a Pennsylvania corporation, its general partner

By: /s/ ROBERT H. KNAUSS

\_\_\_\_\_\_

Robert H. Knauss, its

Vice President-Law

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this amended registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

SIGNATURE	CAPACITY IN WHICH SIGNED	DA 
* Lon R. Greenberg	Chairman of the Board and Director	April 1
* Eugene V. N. Bissell	President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer) and Director	April 1
*  Martha B. Lindsay	Vice President-Finance and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	April 1
* Richard R. Eynon	Controller and Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)	April 1
*  Thomas F. Donovan	Director	April 1
*	Director	April 1
Richard C. Gozon *	Director	April 1

William J. Marrazzo

	*	Director	April 1
	James W. Stratton	-	
	II-5		
	SIGNATURE	CAPACITY IN WHICH SIGNED	D <i>P</i>
	*	Director	April 1
	Stephen A. Van Dyck		
	*	Director	April 1
	Roger B. Vincent	-	
*By:	/s/ ROBERT H. KNAUSS		
	Robert H. Knauss Attorney-in-fact		
	II-6		
	SIGNATURES		
	ant to the requirements of the Securiti that it has reasonable grounds to belic		

requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this amendment to the

registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized in King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, on April 16, 2002.

AP EAGLE FINANCE CORP.

By: /s/ ROBERT H. KNAUSS

Robert H. Knauss, its

Vice President-Law

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this amended registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

SIGNATURE	CAPACITY IN WHICH SIGNED	Ι
* Eugene V. N. Bissell	President (Principal Executive Officer) and Director	April
* Martha B. Lindsay	Vice President-Finance and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer) and Director	April
* Richard R. Eynon	Controller and Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)	April
Brendan P. Bovaird	Director	April
*By: /s/ ROBERT H. KNAUSS  Robert H. Knauss Attorney-in-fact	_	

II-7

# EXHIBIT INDEX

EXHIBIT NUMBER	DESCRIPTION OF EXHIBITS
4.1	Indenture dated August 21, 2001 among AmeriGas Partners, L.P., AP Eagle Finance Corp. and First Union National Bank, as trustee, with respect to the 8 7/8% Series B Senior Notes due 2011 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to our Registration Statement on Form S-4, file no. 333-72986, filed on November 8, 2001)
4.2	Form of 8 7/8% Series B Senior Note Due 2011*
5.1	Legal Opinion of Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP*
12.1	Statement of Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed

Charges\*

23.1 Consent of Arthur Andersen LLP

23.2 Consent of Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP (included in Exhibit 5)\*

24.1 Power of Attorney (included on signature pages)

Form T-1 Statement of Eligibility and Qualification under the Trust Indenture Act or 1939, as amended, of Wachovia Bank, National Association (successor to First Union National Bank), as trustee

\_\_\_\_\_

\* Previously filed.

II-8